## Committee on the Rights of the Child 2021 Day of General Discussion

# Children's Rights and Alternative Care Background Document

September 2021

### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

1	ВА	CKGROUND AND CONTEXT	2
	1.1	PURPOSE, OBJECTIVES AND SCOPE OF THE DGD	
	1.2	Purpose, Objectives, Scope, and Methodology of the Background Document	
	1.3	BACKGROUND ON PUBLIC CONSULTATIONS AND SUBMISSIONS.	
	1.4	OVERVIEW OF THE SURVEY OF CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE WITH LIVED EXPERIENCE	
	1.5	CONTEXT OF THE COVID-19 PANDEMIC	б
2	СН	ILDREN'S RIGHTS AND ALTERNATIVE CARE: EMERGING THEMES AND PERSPEC	TIVES8
	2.1	Prevention of Family Separation	8
	2.2	KINSHIP CARE	13
	2.3	FOSTER CARE	14
	2.4	RESIDENTIAL CARE	15
	2.5	QUALITY OF ALTERNATIVE CARE	18
	2.6	CARE REFORM	25
	2.7	CARE SECTOR WORKFORCE	30
	2.8	Monitoring of Care	32
	2.9	Participation in Decision-Making	34
	2.10	CHILDREN AT HIGH RISK OF SEPARATION AND CARE PLACEMENT	38
	2.11	LEAVING ALTERNATIVE CARE	42
	2.12	Data and Recordkeeping	46
	2.13	ACCOUNTABILITY AND ACCESS TO JUSTICE	47
	2.14	Other Essential Considerations	49
3	KE	Y RECOMMENDATIONS	51
4	LIS	T OF SUBMISSIONS	57
5	FN	DNOTES	63

#### 1 Background and Context

Alternative care might give us some opportunities – but it takes away others.1

#### 1.1 Purpose, Objectives and Scope of the DGD

On September 16-17, 2021, the UN Committee on the Rights of the Child (Committee) will devote its 2021 Day of General Discussion (DGD) to the theme of "Children's Rights and Alternative Care."

A DGD is a public meeting designed to foster a deeper understanding of the contents and implications of the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC) as it relates to this topic. The 2021 DGD is intended to examine the current situation regarding alternative care and identify areas of concern regarding the unnecessary separation of children from their families and appropriate ways to respond to family and child separation in cases where it is unavoidable. The consultation will provide a basis for launching a process to develop guidance on what constitutes quality alternative care for children and support for caregivers.

The <u>DGD Concept Note</u> outlines twelve objectives for the 2021 DGD. In summary, these are: to create meaningful engagement for children and young people who have experience of alternative care systems; to learn from adults who have been placed in alternative care; to follow up the 2019 UN General Assembly (UNGA) <u>Resolution</u> on children without parental care; to build on the <u>Global Study</u> on Children Deprived of Liberty; to acknowledge the harms of care and the abuse of children in care and explore access to justice and accountability; to draw lessons from the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on alternative care; to prevent family separation; to expand opportunities to learn from evidence about targeted support and what constitutes quality alternative care; to explore efforts towards strengthening child protection systems; to encourage rigorous research; and to explore innovative approaches to complex situations.

The <u>DGD Concept Note</u> also outlines the scope of the DGD. In summary, the DGD will consider evidence-based inputs on key areas of interest, including: preventing family separation; supporting family reintegration; protecting children in alternative care from violence; measures to address historical injustices in care systems; measures to improve access to justice and accountability for children in alternative care; financing alternative care; aspects of the caresector workforce; aspects of alternative care for children with disabilities; measures to improve provision of high-quality alternative care; preventing and phasing out institutionalization; harmful aspects of institutionalization; cross-border institutionalization; monitoring of alternative care and complaints mechanisms; cross-border cooperation for and coordination of care and protection systems; refugee, migrant and unaccompanied children; children in conflict with the law; support for care leavers; meaningful participation of children in alternative care; children's right to preserve their identity; and the COVID-19 pandemic.

#### 1.2 Purpose, Objectives, Scope, and Methodology of the Background Document

The purpose of this background document is to synthesize and present evidence shared in the submissions received by the Committee through the public consultation process (see details on the consultation process in section 1.3 below).

The document presents a summary of the submissions. It brings forward the voices and perspectives of children and young people currently in the care system or with experience of the child protection or care system, as well as the voices of care leavers and adults with lived and professional experiences (e.g., parents, caregivers, individuals who have experienced care as children, academics, practitioners and policy makers). It also highlights key overarching recommendations stemming from the submissions. The scope of this paper mirrors the scope of the DGD itself (see section 1.1 above).

The methodology for this paper consisted of an independent consultant undertaking a review, analysis, synthesis and summarization of the submissions received by the Committee through the public consultation process (see details on the consultation process in section 1.3 below). The consultant used a standard qualitative research coding process to identify and examine key themes and perspectives arising from the submissions. The consultant made every effort possible to give equal time, attention and weight to each individual submission. The consultant weighted several criteria and constraints for determining inclusion or exclusion from this background document, such as frequency of mention across submissions, presentation of unique perspectives, provision of innovative models or examples, expression by individuals with care experience, etc. Exclusion from this background document does not mean that a particular point is not valid. Members of the Committee and the public have access to all the content provided in the submissions, even if a particular point has not been mentioned in this synthesis document.

Primary limitations of this methodology were the time constraints for the review, analysis, drafting and revision processes and relying exclusively on the submissions for all content (i.e. absence of independent research to verify submissions and fill in gaps). The nature of the document as a summary of hundreds of submissions also inevitably means that it could not capture all of the specificity, diversity and nuance of each individual submission.

It is important to note that while the document presents a wide range of quotes and perspectives of children, young people and adults with care experience, it only provides identifying information (e.g., first name, age, gender, location) when such information has been provided in the original submission. The endnote associated with each quotation provides the reference to the assigned number and category of the submission from which the quote was taken. Endnotes are also attached to examples of practice mentioned throughout the document.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> This document was prepared with support from Julia Freedson, an independent consultant.

#### 1.3 Background on Public Consultations and Submissions

The Committee invited children, care leavers and their representative organizations as well as adults to share submissions directly with the Committee in written or video format, in English, Spanish or French, according to the Committee's <u>Guidelines</u>. All submissions are available on the Committee's <u>Webpage</u>.

The following is a brief overview of submissions received by the Committee:

Who	Quantity	Format	Common Themes	
States	23	23 written	· Accountability · Care leavers	
National Human Rights Institutions	14	14 written	Care reform     Care sector work force	
International Organizations	4	4 written	<ul><li>Children with disabilities</li><li>COVID-19 impact</li></ul>	
Non-Governmental Organizations	100	100 written	<ul> <li>Data and recordkeeping</li> <li>Deinstitutionalization</li> </ul>	
Academia	19	19 written	Deprivation of liberty Family reunification	
Children	12	11 written 1 drawing	· Foster care · Gender	
Other (e.g., interagency working groups, collaboratives etc.)	23	14 written 9 videos	<ul> <li>Indigenous children</li> <li>Kinship care</li> <li>Laws/policies</li> <li>Monitoring of care</li> <li>Participation of children</li> <li>Prevention of family separation</li> <li>Quality of care</li> <li>Refugee, migrant, unaccompanied children</li> <li>Residential/Institutional care</li> <li>Family connections and identity</li> <li>Violence and abuse</li> </ul>	
Totals	195"	185 written		
		1 drawing 9 videos		

ii Note that the total tally exceeds 200 submissions, as several entities provided multiple submissions, each covering a different theme.

#### 1.4 Overview of the survey of children and young people with lived experience

In preparation for the DGD, a group of Civil Society Organizations (CSOs) commissioned a survey among children and young people to get a sense of what they think about their experiences in alternative care. They conducted the global survey online from April 12 to May 30, 2021. It included six quantitative demographic questions about gender, age, disability status, alternative care placement, and country, as well as eleven qualitative questions on a range of relevant topics. In total, 1,188 children and young people aged 5 and 25 from across the world participated. The CSOs analyzed the survey data and presented it in a report titled "Make Our Voices Count: Children and young peoples' responses to a global survey for the Day of General Discussion 2021 on Children's Rights and Alternative Care." iii

The following is a summary of findings.

The report explained that emergent themes differed in relation to the regions in which participants reside. For example, those in Europe and North America tended to be more specific about their needs and what they thought should improve, while those in Africa, Asia, and Latin America & the Caribbean were broader in their answers, citing key themes such as love, safety, food, and medicine. The data also showed that some groups of children experience unique challenges in care, such as those with disabilities, girls, young people leaving care, and those who identify as Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender, Queer, 2-spirited, and Intersex.

At the same time, data demonstrated many similarities across the world. Participants from all regions showed a desire to be listened to, respected and taken seriously by adults. Children and young people in all regions demonstrated a need for fun, free time and personal space. They highlighted the importance of building trust and having safe, dedicated time and space to share feelings and thoughts with adult caregivers, be it in foster care, residential care, or kinship care arrangements. Respondents in all regions agreed on the importance of education, socialization and feeling loved.

Children and young people put forward the following ideas for change:

- **Listening to children and young people:** Children and young people want to be heard and listened to. All too often, adults do not consider their opinions in decisions being made about their lives and this needs to change.
- Prevention: Children and young people want duty bearers to focus on prevention, ensuring that alternative care is a last resort after all other options for supporting families to stay together are exhausted.

The report and a child and youth friendly summary are available in English, French, and Spanish on the DGD dedicated page on the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights' website under Documentation at: <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/CRC/Pages/Discussion2020.aspx">https://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/CRC/Pages/Discussion2020.aspx</a>

- Good quality alternative care: Make sure parents have access to counselling, mental
  health support and respite services; prioritize keeping siblings together and keeping
  children and young people within their own culture; and keep children and young
  people safe from harm.
- Leaving alternative care: Children and young people must be psychologically and practically supported after life in alternative care so they can live happy lives in adulthood.
- The ongoing impact of COVID-19: A lot of children and young people have been affected by the COVID-19 pandemic and special attention needs to be given to this.

In conclusion, the children and young people reiterated the need for the international community to take collective action to make sure that children and young people have a safe, nurturing family environment to grow up in and to make alternative forms of care better, when children cannot live with their own families. They focused on the incumbent role of duty bearers to listen to and hear children and young people as they are the experts based on their lived experiences, and they have the highest stake in how the world moves forward.

#### 1.5 Context of the COVID-19 Pandemiciv

The COVID-19 pandemic has had a devastating impact on children's care globally, with a particular impact on children living in families already facing multiple challenges, children in alternative care, and those who had left care or were transitioning from it. The pandemic and the related social and economic restrictions have increased the risk of family separation, children losing parental care and children being placed into alternative care.

Children in vulnerable families and in alternative care, including kinship care, are also at increased risk of violence, harm, neglect, and exploitation, (e.g., child marriage, trafficking, illegal adoptions, child labour etc.) as a result of the pandemic. This is due to various causes, such as increasing poverty, increasing intra-family violence, loss of access to healthcare and mental healthcare, strain on care providers, death of a parent or caregiver, and general stress, isolation and psychological burden on children and families. The pandemic has also exposed structural weaknesses in the child protection and welfare systems.

Increased financial burden on families due to loss of livelihoods has spurred a breakdown of family structures and reduced some families' capacity to care for their children. In some instances, children have been rapidly sent to residential care facilities without preparation or due process. In other instances, children have been sent home rapidly from residential care facilities due to closures. Loss of livelihoods, income and health for some of the family members who traditionally take on the main responsibility for alternative care has also reduced

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>iv</sup> The descriptions presented in this section and in Section 2 are strictly based on submissions received by the Committee.

opportunities for placement of children into kinship care — a preferred form of alternative care.

In some cases, the pandemic has had a detrimental impact on the performance of care workers; they have faced unusually stressful and high workloads, and in some cases lack of personal protective equipment and cleaning supplies. Staff in some residential facilities have lacked the skills (e.g., technological skills), equipment, or training to support children's online education, remote communication needs and other aspects of care. Lockdown restrictions have reduced or eliminated the ability of social workers to visit children in residential facilities as well as foster and kinship homes. As a result of the financial and psychological stress brought about by the pandemic, some foster caregivers are no longer able to accept placements, reducing further the number of available foster families in several countries.

Some children have also faced increased domestic violence at home, at a time when social workers have had reduced ability to visit at-risk families and conduct needed assessments. This has also coincided with reduced availability of needed child protection, family strengthening and other services.

Care homes are known for protocols, being bureaucratic. Children there haven't had the support and friendliness we need in this scary time when some kids are really anxious about COVID. (Tiegan, 19 years old)<sup>2</sup>

Children living in residential care have faced immeasurable difficulties, such as:

- Restricted or cancelled visits and contact with parents, family, and social workers
- Reduced access or cancellation of needed services and support
- Insufficient access to digital technology needed for education, communication, etc.
- Reduced or cancelled access to educational and recreational opportunities
- Mental and emotional strain due to isolation, fear of the virus and other causes
- Rapid, unmonitored family reintegration (e.g., due to closure or suspension of institutions, foster programmes, etc.)
- Delayed assessments, appeals, court hearings, etc.
- Violence, harm, neglect, exploitation and abuse.

Children with physical and intellectual disabilities have faced a loss or reduction in many essential services. Children with disabilities, particularly girls, have also faced increased risk of violence, abuse, and sexual and gender-based violence in institutions due to lack of monitoring, support services and other restrictions wrought by the pandemic.

Leaving care during the pandemic has created extremely fragile situations for many young people aging out of the care system. Many did not receive support following their discharge or received reduced or insufficient support. This has made it more difficult for them to find jobs,

continue their education, obtain a healthy diet and maintain safe and stable housing and access to the internet and digital devices. It has left many to live with unnecessary stress, isolation and mental health challenges.

While some care systems have buckled under the strain of the global pandemic (e.g., rapid closure of institutions, cessation of services, failure to classify social workers as essential workers), others have demonstrated earnest and innovative efforts to prevent family separation and protect the rights of children in alternative care. The following are some indicative examples:

- Facilitating direct payments to families and provision of other basic needs<sup>3</sup>
- Establishment of helplines and practical support for foster carers<sup>4</sup>
- Providing technology and support to ease the challenge of virtual school needs<sup>5</sup>
- Use of technology to enable remote monitoring and oversight<sup>6</sup>
- Providing supported emergency deinstitutionalization of children (e.g., for children with disabilities, children experiencing rapid closure of residential care)<sup>7</sup>
- Opening policy-level dialogues to address the impact of the pandemic on children in alternative care and improve assistance<sup>8</sup>
- Development of protocols and training related to foster care, family reintegration, adoption and family visits in the context of the pandemic.<sup>9</sup>

### 2 Children's Rights and Alternative Care: Emerging Themes and Perspectives

The following is a summary of the key themes and perspectives that emerged from the review and synthesis of submissions received by the Committee. To the extent possible, these summaries capture the main themes and perspectives shared across the submissions, incorporate examples of promising practices for addressing challenges and the voices of children, young people and adults with care experiences.

#### 2.1 Prevention of Family Separation

My mum was a young mum, so I feel like maybe, if someone tried to support her, instead of just taking her kids off her, it could have been different.

(Paige) $^{10}$ 

Efforts to prevent family separation described in the submissions include:

- Changing laws, policies, judicial measures and initiatives to increase families' access to services<sup>11</sup>
- Promoting social justice and non-discrimination<sup>12</sup>

- Increasing social safety net programming that supports individual families and children<sup>13</sup>
- Promoting family reunification and reintegration as soon as possible after separation.<sup>14</sup>

Some submissions highlight the importance of early warning mechanisms to identify and respond to children at risk of separation due to poverty, mental health issues, child abuse or other reasons. They explain that this approach strives to prevent family separation at the earliest stage possible by providing interventions that can help the family solve problems before they become entrenched.

Submissions also addressed gatekeeping (the process of referring children and families to appropriate services or care arrangements<sup>v</sup>) as a tool for diverting children from unnecessary initial entry into alternative care and reducing the numbers of children entering institutions. Submissions that address this issue focused on the need for developing comprehensive gatekeeping mechanisms (judicial and administrative), improving legislative and policy frameworks that mandate gatekeeping protocols, and undertaking inter-sectoral reform to enhance gatekeeping procedures.

#### 2.1.1 Causes and Impact of Family Separation

Many submissions provided extensive detail about the causes of family separation (which, in many cases, are also closely linked to the causes of institutionalization). Poverty, discrimination, natural disasters, armed conflicts, family conflicts, poor parenting, maltreatment of children, domestic violence, drug and alcohol abuse, and lack of access to community-based services for children with disabilities are often cited as primary drivers. Other drivers include discriminatory laws and policies, climate change, societal and political violence, COVID-19 and parental absence (e.g., due to migration, imprisonment, etc.). Many submissions go further to explain that the failure of States to provide families that are vulnerable to separation with needed support can result in unnecessary separation and subsequent institutionalization of children.

Submissions also cited systemic causes for institutionalization of children, such as historic and systemic racism, unplanned births due to lack of access to sexual and reproductive healthcare, illegality of abortions, and using children as commodities to attract funding from donors, volunteers or tourists (commonly known as "voluntourism").

The impact of family separation can be devastating for children, parents, extended families, communities, and society. Separation can cause negative impacts on children's health due to emotional stress and loneliness, loss of a child's culture, tradition and language, and increased risk of physical, emotional and sexual abuse and exploitation.

#### 2.1.2 Family Strengthening

The vast majority of submissions addressing prevention describe family-strengthening approaches, such as:

v https://bettercarenetwork.org/library/principles-of-good-care-practices/gatekeeping

Type of support	Examples		
Technical support related to	Accompaniment, access to care centres, general parenting		
the care of children	support, mental health support, family counseling, attention		
	to health problems, positive parenting training, peer and		
	solidarity networks, capacity building of caregivers, sexual		
	and reproductive health care and education		
Material support	Welfare programmes, food security programmes, housing,		
	economic support <sup>vi</sup> , anti-poverty programmes, digital access		
Specialized support	Additional technical, material or other support for parents		
	with disabilities, parents of children with disabilities, single		
	mothers, families living in poverty, families affected by		
	alcoholism or domestic violence, indigenous families and		
	others facing systemic injustice and discrimination		

Submissions also highlighted the importance of providing family-strengthening services that are accessible and equitable and based in the community. They indicated the benefits of involving communities in awareness-raising and educational initiatives on prevention of family separation. This can help families feel more comfortable reaching out for support, reduce stigma and discrimination, and inform public opinion about social services.

#### 2.1.3 Family Reunification and Reintegration

Promoting family reunification and reintegration prevents long-term separation of children from their families. Addressed by a number of submissions, reunification and reintegration involve reuniting the child with the family and rebuilding family relationships. This involves initiating or maintaining contact between the family and the child and helping families address the problems that initially led to the separation and/or other arising issues.

Submissions mentioned some circumstances that make reunification more challenging, such as national laws and policies that allow the process of admission of children into state care to quickly lead to legal termination of the child and family relationship, national laws and policies that do not promote family reunification and humanitarian contexts contributing to wide-scale family separations.

Submissions provided insights into factors that are considered fundamental to making family reunifications and reintegration more successful:

- Continued contact between the child and the parents
- Parental support programmes
- Robust case management processes
- Increased economic and emotional stability of parents

vi E.g. cash and voucher assistance, basic income, subsidies, financial advice, income generating opportunities, support for job marketability.

- Support for children preparing for reintegration
- Continued follow-up and support for the family following reunification.

#### 2.1.4 Voices of Children, Young People and Adults with Care Experience

- By law, the measure that separates us from our family environment cannot exceed 180 days, but this in general is not fulfilled...for this reason, we demand that all responsible agencies work together so that we can once again live in a family environment.<sup>15</sup>
- [Children's answers to the question:] "What helps children and youth live safely and happily with their parents so that they do not need alternative care?" <sup>16</sup>
  - It helps us to live in a safe way the economic and psychological stability of the parents, and that they have to be well prepared to be able to give a good upbringing.
  - o Family love and understanding, always being positive with us.
  - The safe environment and understanding of home and adults as family members.
  - With proper education and guide us with love and respect.
  - Always be attentive to what they tell us and how they say it, but also to what they do not tell us.
  - o Adequate education from adults with patience and dedication.
  - o Living in environments with rights and the love of a father.
  - The understanding of adults.
- We should teach our parents how to care for their children and ways to handle their own children. (Boy in Kenya who used to live on the street)<sup>17</sup>
- Going into alternative care takes away the power we have over our own lives. 18
- Taking us out of our communities harms everyone and harms our culture. 19
- Communities could be a source of support but often they are a source of stigma for us.<sup>20</sup>
- More could be done to keep families together rather than tearing them apart in alternative care.<sup>21</sup>
- In our experience the reasons for removing us from our families are not always right.<sup>22</sup>
- If support was given to families, children might not need to be put in alternative care.<sup>23</sup>

- Poverty should never be a reason children go into alternative care give families money!<sup>24</sup>
- Helping families stay together should be the priority alternative care is a last resort<sup>25</sup>
- When my sister got taken into care, one of the issues they had against my mum was that she was sleeping on the sofa. They said, 'That's not a proper bed', but who's defining a sofa as not a proper bed? <sup>26</sup>
- There's so much pressure: 'A parent should be able to look after their child 24/7, until they're 18 at least'. But no parent can do that, let alone a parent with a disabled child, because they are human, and they only have a certain amount of energy and motivation. (Tiegan, 19 years old)<sup>27</sup>
- I would have changed that process, and brought in additional services to have given a timescale for things to have changed, and been given that opportunity. And I would also have introduced family into it, because that was never an option within my circumstances or some circumstances; it was just not even said, let alone done. (Francesca)<sup>28</sup>
- For a family to be separated, there's already, like, significant conflict in there. There needs to be a plan for what happens if that conflict returns.<sup>29</sup>
- Even where we knew it was the right decision it is still a big change for us. We are separated from our family, we have to get used to living with new people, and we sometimes have to go to a different school. These are big changes.<sup>30</sup>
- It was hard not knowing if you're going to see your family, if your friends would understand.<sup>31</sup>
- We don't want people to blame our parents often they did nothing wrong!<sup>32</sup>
- Being placed in alternative care has torn our families apart and ruined our relationships.<sup>33</sup>
- Many of us have found it very hard to leave our families and we missed them a lot. Not just the people but our pets too. We often lose our friends as well and have to make friends all over again. Sometimes we lose our activities too and sometimes we lose our belongings including our treasured possessions.<sup>34</sup>
- Being placed in alternative care can feel like we and our families are being discriminated against.<sup>35</sup>
- One of our rights is to family life and alternative care takes that right away from us.<sup>36</sup>

• I didn't have anyone follow up and they were just pretty much waiting for me to do something stupid again, right? Like, they were just sitting there, waiting for that call so that they could come and take my child instead of coming to support me.<sup>37</sup>

#### 2.2 Kinship Care

Don't break the family connection that we need. (Liliana, Colombia)<sup>38</sup>

Kinship care is the full-time care of children by family members other than parents (e.g. grandparents, aunts, cousins) or close friends. Kinship care arrangements vary across cultures and contexts.

Submissions highlighted that the CRC upholds the right of children to remain within their extended family. They also noted that kinship care is the most widely accepted and practiced form of alternative care because of the stability and continuity it offers, often allowing children to remain in relationships with their parents, communities, friends, and schools, and to remain connected to their culture and identity; this often leads to better life outcomes than traditional foster care, residential care or institutionalization.

Submissions also raised challenges related to kinship care, such as:

- Limited attention by global decision and policy makers
- Lack of regulation and oversight
- Discriminatory treatment and stigma of children in kinship care by some States and societies
- Inadequate and inequitable financial assistance and other forms of support for kinship carers (including emotional support and peer support)
- Inequitable access to services for children in kinship care
- Cases of neglect, discrimination and abuse by kinship care providers.

Finally, submissions shared perspectives on both sides of the debate about potential formalization of kinship care. Some submissions noted that kinship care should remain informal because formalizing it would create a heavy burden of regulation and monitoring and could jeopardize traditional community coping strategies.

In support of formalization, some submissions pointed to positive outcomes for children in kinship care and noted that the absence of support for kinship caregivers may limit their ability to provide the highest quality of care — despite their willingness to do so. Other submissions called for more evidence on kinship care arrangements to further determine the need for formalization.

#### 2.2.1 Voices of Children, Young People and Adults with Care Experience

- The successes I have had are thanks to my godmother, with whom I developed an affectionate relationship and she was always by my side and continues to be so. (Rosa, 24 years old, Brazil)<sup>39</sup>
- Being a kinship kid isn't easy. Sometimes, other kids pick on me because I live with my nan, and not my parents like they do...It can become frustrating having to explain over and over again...<sup>40</sup>

#### 2.3 Foster Care

All foster carers should have a book with pictures of their house, family and any pets, and local schools or better still a short video, so that we have some idea where we are going to live and who will be there.<sup>41</sup>

Many submissions identified foster care as a critical form of family-based alternative care that provides generally safer, more protective, and individualized care which is preferable to the use of residential care. In some contexts, foster care systems are more formalized than in others and provide a range of more specialized foster care placements to address specific needs, such as therapeutic and treatment foster care. Submissions also point to different understandings and models of foster care that are culture and context specific, including the use of kinship foster care and the Kafala system in Islam. Submissions relating to foster care, however, point clearly to the need to promote and strengthen the foster care system and highlight some key challenges in that regard. These include, for example:

- Insufficient public investment in foster care systems, particularly in comparison with public and private funding allocated to residential care;
- Lack of societal awareness about the foster care system and the need to promote a foster care 'culture';
- Lack of uniform and consistent standards and quality criteria in the foster care system (e.g. dramatic differences in the training, payment and requirements for foster care providers globally);
- Insufficient number of foster care families and significant challenges recruiting those willing and able to care for children with complex requirements, as well as the limited availability of religious, cultural and linguistically diverse foster placements for children;
- Lack of oversight, monitoring, and evaluation of effectiveness of different approaches, with a need for more research to better understand how various models support better outcomes for children's care and development;
- Lack of support for foster care providers fostering children with disabilities, chronically ill children, children with emotional and behavioural challenges, etc.;

- Insufficient resources and lack of flexibility to meet the needs of individual families and children;
- Lack of financial support, preparation, training and other forms of support;
- Lack of participation of children in the placement process.

Submissions also provided some examples of promising programmes and policies related to foster care, such as a new national law to regulate placement of children in foster families with the child's best interests as the overriding consideration;<sup>42</sup> a new national policy to provide additional financial support to families raising foster children;<sup>43</sup> and a nationally supported programme that offers intensive support to foster carers over a nine-month period.<sup>44</sup>

Several submissions raised the issue of professionalizing foster care. Some mentioned progress in this direction, such as a national policy moving towards making foster care a formal profession by introducing compulsory insurance and other obligations to make foster care a formal profession, and a policy moving all foster parents into a uniform employment relationship with the State. Others point to increasing criticism of the foster care system and the insufficient scrutiny and standards that result in inadequate child protection.

#### 2.3.1 Voices of Children, Young People and Adults with Care Experience

- Moving over two weeks and meeting foster carers first helped.<sup>45</sup>
- In my opinion, the two fundamental aspects of foster care are stability and clarity. I have come across many cases of children who have been moved to multiple different accommodations and families many times. Thus, this causes them to lose confidence in themselves and others. Clarity with the family of origin sharing the educational quidelines is necessary... (17 years old)<sup>46</sup>
- Having a really good placement, whether in foster care or in a children's home or residential school is also very important. Things like getting our own pocket money, making new friends and having our own space made it easier for many of us.<sup>47</sup>

#### 2.4 Residential Care

We come from poor families that have suffered exclusion. Living in institutions does not improve our life conditions nor that of our families. Sometimes it makes it worse. (Genoveva, Mexico)<sup>48</sup>

Submissions favor investments and reforms intended to eliminate the institutionalization of children and redirect resources towards family-based alternatives and services. They call for a range of actions in this direction, such as a gradual closing of institutions, particularly larger institutions, a moratorium on institutionalization, time-bound and budgeted national

deinstitutionalization plans, ending the establishment and registration of new institutions, and ending investment to enhance or repair existing institutions.

Many submissions emphasized the negative emotional, physical, behavioral and developmental impact of residential care on children, particularly focusing on the adverse impacts of long-term institutionalization on children's development and well-being. Some submissions described care institutions as widely characterized by regimentation, poor social environment, neglect and abuse, and leading to loss of identity, over-representation in the criminal justice system, impairments that lead to disability and poor educational, psycho-social, health, economic and other long-term outcomes.

On this basis, a number of submissions directly state that institutionalization of children is never justified and can never be considered in the best interests of the child. These perspectives point to a range of negative outcomes for children in residential care, and children getting "forgotten" in the system once they are placed in an institution.

Several submissions specifically and strongly oppose institutionalization for all children with disabilities (including physical and intellectual disabilities) and call for an end to this practice. They underline in this context States' obligations to implement children's right to family life.

Other submissions, however, point out that there are circumstances under which temporary or emergency use of residential care for children must remain an option. They describe specific conditions when this might be the case, including some form of residential care placements being used as a measure of last resort, for emergencies, for a predetermined and limited duration, as a response to self-inflicted threats of a child, to prevent separation of siblings, and to care for children who are suddenly without parental care. Several submissions also made the case for exceptions in the event of a national humanitarian emergency accompanied by large numbers of internally displaced or unaccompanied children in need of alternative care, and where the availability of kinship care or foster care placements cannot meet the immediate needs.

Whilst the submissions highlight a broad consensus on ending child institutionalization for all children, they clearly reflect important debates on whether this includes all forms of residential care, or whether there is a role for temporary, high quality, small scale residential care organized around the rights and specific needs of the child in a setting as close as possible to a family, and with the aim to reintegrate the child within the family or an alternative permanent family solution.

In that context submissions uncovered varying perspectives regarding the use of small group homes (SGHs). Some submissions explained that short-term use of this form of residential care can reduce exposure of younger children to risky behaviors and trauma within some foster care placements and argued that high-quality residential care should be considered. It is worth noting that they described high-quality residential care as consisting of 2-4 children of similar

ages living together with high staff-to-children ratios, and emotionally responsive care givers with whom the children can create a bond.

Some reported evidence of positive outcomes from therapeutic residential care centres; others rejected findings of positive outcomes of these centres and argued that family-based settings are always preferable.

Some submissions raised concerns about the lack of international agreement about the definition of a group home, mostly because there is no agreement on what number of children constitutes a "small" group. Others question the nature, quality and independence of the evidence available on the appropriateness and longer-term outcomes for children of this type of residential care.

Several submissions also questioned the use of the term 'family-like' in this context, highlighting that both sociological research into the family and research that captures children's views on family identify a range of key characteristics that cannot be reproduced even in a high-quality small group setting, including the lifelong connections, bonds, attachment and obligations in life-time membership of a family. Others point to the confusion that this term creates for practitioners and policymakers who might assume that some residential care options are family-based when they are not.

Finally, some submissions advocated for turning larger institutions into SGHs as part of the process of phasing-out institutional care. Others objected to any use of SGHs stating that they retain many of the same features of larger institutions (e.g. rules that discourage emotional attachment between staff and children, lack of privacy, absence of conditions for improving social skills, etc.) that adversely affect children's development and cause segregation and social exclusion, especially for children with disabilities.

The importance of the effort of the joint Working Group of the Committee on the Rights of the Child and the Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities to harmonize international guidance on this and to ensure protection of rights under both conventions was also underlined in the submissions.

As alternatives to institutionalization, submissions call for increased investment in family reunification and reintegration, developing additional non-residential based forms of care (e.g., family-based care), and expanding community-based services. Several submissions also call for the development of clear international guidelines for progressive national deinstitutionalization strategies.

Several submissions focused on national-level progress towards phasing out institutionalization of children. Others pointed to challenges in deinstitutionalization efforts, such as:

- Lack of public policies to guarantee the deinstitutionalization of children
- Continued investment and reliance on institutional care in many contexts
- Failure of social and welfare policies to prioritize prevention strategies

- Re-institutionalization due to COVID-19
- Failure to include children with disabilities in deinstitutionalization schemes.

#### 2.4.1 Voices of Children, Young People and Adults with Care Experience

- Orphanages should have more technical studies because not everyone can go to the university.<sup>49</sup>
- The difference which this institution gave is this: The support which the visiting staff gave to the families, the time we went to the health clinic, [the support given] to look for work, to help with school even for children who had already left. (Minas, 19 Years Old, Brazil) <sup>50</sup>
- I feel so alone in the institution, a visit is very missed and would make a big difference and I felt alone. I had no one to talk to about what was happening (Lynx, 22 years old, Brazil. <sup>51</sup>
- Family life gives us access to our identity alternative care can rob us of that.52

#### 2.5 Quality of Alternative Care

For some of us, alternative care was where we were abused – not at home with our families.<sup>53</sup>

#### 2.5.1 Characteristics of High-Quality Alternative Care

A high volume of submissions shared perspectives on the issue of quality of alternative care. While their descriptions often related to technical aspects of care, in essence they agreed that all children in alternative care must enjoy the same protection of their rights as other children, and that all children, including those in alternative care, yearn to grow up in safe, loving and stable environments. Many submissions highlighted the critical international legal framework outlining the rights of children provided by both the Convention on the Rights of the Child and the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, as well as the Guidelines for the Alternative Care of Children.

The following is a summary of key characteristics of high-quality alternative care, as presented by the submissions:

#### Relationships

 Provides safe, stable and caring environments, preferably in family and communitybased settings where children live with family members, close friends or within their own communities whenever possible;

- Maintains ties with parents, families, siblings, communities, schools, friends, tribes (when it is safe to do so);
- Promotes a warm, loving and safe relationship with caregivers;
- Enables strong, trusting, lasting connections with social workers;
- Engages kind, loving, flexible, trained, diverse caregivers and other personnel (e.g., shares a child's cultural background, language etc.);
- Helps to create an external support system for children;

#### Environment

- Maintains the identity of the child (e.g., language, culture, religion etc.);
- Takes the perspectives and opinions of children into account;
- Shares information and keeps open channels of communication with the child;
- Provides equality of care and honours children's diversity;

#### Support and opportunities

- Meets minimum quality standards for health, nutrition, clothing, shelter and nonviolence;
- Provides holistic support for each individual child's development (e.g., economic support, emotional support, educational, etc.);
- Provides individualized choices and opportunities for each child;
- Provides robust educational and other development opportunities;
- Provides life skills, planning and other supports for young people leaving care;

#### **Operations**

- Is temporary in nature and promotes family reintegration (when safe);
- Includes regular monitoring and provides safe and accessible complaints channels for children;
- Utilizes a not-for-profit model of operation.

Submissions by children and those developed with the participation of children tended to focus on the importance of pre-placement visits, maintaining connections with family, friends, communities and schools, peer-to-peer support, placement with siblings (when safe), supportive, stable, loving relationships with caregivers and social workers, equal treatment for all children and the absence of violence, abuse and neglect.

Submissions also brought to light varying perspectives related to standardizing quality care, with some submissions indicating that whilst quality standards should be implemented for all children in all forms of care settings, it is important to ensure these recognize the need for individualized services and care for each child based on their unique needs.

Several submissions remarked on the absence of a collective agreement on a set of definitions and understandings to specify the conditions of quality care and noted that this lack of common understanding poses challenges for a variety of actors engaged, such as donors, service providers, children, families and others.

#### 2.5.2 Siblings

Research demonstrates that positive sibling relationships can provide a source of resilience for children facing adversity and offer continuity and stability at a time of change and uncertainty. Submissions highlight sibling relationships as fundamental to children's development, mental health and social and relational skills and emotional security. They also explain that separation of siblings can create feelings of grief, loss, guilt, alienation or even trauma.

A majority of submissions on the topic of siblings, including those from children themselves, emphasize the importance of keeping siblings together whenever it is safe to do so. At a minimum, many submissions call for continuity of sibling relationships when the children are not able to live together. A small number of submissions expressed concern about a blanket policy on keeping siblings together, noting that this arrangement may not always be in the child's best interest and reiterated that this decision should be determined on a case-by-case basis rather than by blanket policy.

Many submissions call for actions related to keeping siblings together, such as:

- Taking a broad view of what constitutes a sibling relationship
- Discussing the decision with children and taking their views into account
- Promoting legislation, policy and practice that encourages siblings to be able to stay together (in contexts where it does not yet exist)
- Supporting research on the benefits of joint placement of siblings.

#### 2.5.3 Characteristics of Low-Quality Alternative Care

Submissions presented a long list of characteristics of low-quality alternative care that should be avoided to prevent the exposure of children to violence, abuse, and other forms of harm – and also to ensure that they are able to fulfill their rights and thrive. These include:

#### Inappropriate placements

- Placing a child primarily for economic or material benefits
- Placing a child at a distance from their home and/or in an isolated setting away from community
- Lack of planning for care placements
- Multiple placements for a child

#### Health and safety

- Failure to meet the child's basic health and safety needs
- Unclean and unsanitary conditions
- Lack of privacy for children
- Insufficient qualifications of carers
- Punishments that infringe upon the rights of the child
- Violence, abuse, exploitation, including sexual abuse

#### Services and support

• Inaccessibility of services (e.g., social work support, aftercare support, therapeutic services)

- Failure to provide and prioritize educational opportunities
- Failure to provide individualized care
- Insufficient support for children transitioning out of care

#### **Operations**

- Weak monitoring and regulation
- Unnecessary institutionalization
- Failure to ask children their opinions and take their views into consideration
- Failure to provide safe, accessible grievance procedures.

#### 2.5.4 Violence and Abuse

Children living in all forms of alternative care face violence and abuse, according to submissions. Yet some submissions noted that violence and abuse of children in alternative care remains uninvestigated and unpunished in some cases, making it difficult to fully understand or assess the scope of the problem.

Many children enter the care system because of violence, abuse and neglect in their homes. Sometimes children who then enter alternative care are then re-victimized and re-traumatized by those who are supposed to provide a supportive and protective environment. Submissions describe residential homes, institutions and other forms of alternative care that do not have adequate measures in place to prevent physical, emotional or sexual abuse of children.

Forms of neglect and abuse in alternative care ranges widely, such as denial of medical care, nutrition, clothing and sanitation, as well as physical and verbal abuse, psychological punishment, sexual violence, forced labor and other forms of exploitation. Use of physical restraints, violent punishments, and lack of privacy (including use of cameras) are also reported. Girls, particularly those with disabilities, are vulnerable to sexual abuse, denial of reproductive rights, and forced abortion and forced sterilization in institutions, according to submissions. Reports include girls being forced to share clothes and lack of support for menstrual health and hygiene.

All the submissions on this topic called for an end to violence and neglect of children in alternative care. One submission suggested that there may be circumstances in which use of restraints against children may be legitimate and proportionate, and requested further discussion of the conditions of such exceptional use of force towards children.

Submissions also highlighted promising efforts to expose, address and prevent violence and abuse of children in alternative care. The following are several examples:

- A national historical inquiry into abuse in alternative care<sup>54</sup>
- A national-level audit of shelter homes<sup>55</sup>
- A national hotline for children experiencing violence<sup>56</sup>
- Specialized training for national police.<sup>57</sup>

#### 2.5.5 Voices of Children, Young People and Adults with Care Experience

#### On Moving into Alternative Care

- Some of us had to move without our belongings and that was hard. Others have spoken about not being able to say goodbye to their carers and one young person told us they went to school then got moved after school.<sup>58</sup>
- For many of us it was hard having to live with strangers, and some found them "scary people" at first. It was especially hard if you didn't really know what was happening and you had no one to talk to about how you are feeling. Some of us found that there was nobody looking out for us emotionally and felt that people didn't understand what we were going through and thought it was okay to treat us differently from others.<sup>59</sup>
- There was a lot of pressure put on me all at one time. There was a lot of change and meeting new people. The hardest part was probably meeting new people. <sup>60</sup>
- Having to come into care or having to move placements means a lot of change and that creates a lot of feelings for us. For some it is a relief to be getting away from bad things; for others it's a wrench to move away from our families or from carers we liked and had a relationship with.<sup>61</sup>
- Missed playing Xbox, missed my family, didn't know when I would see my family, missed my pets.<sup>62</sup>
- It's scary not knowing where you are going or who the people are that you're moving in with, especially if you don't really understand why you are having to move.<sup>63</sup>
- It helped visiting the place before moving there, knowing who you're staying with, understanding what is going on, having people to support you.<sup>64</sup>
- We need to understand why we are going into care and what the plans are for us, especially for contact with our family. Where we have a close relationship with our family we need to be able to talk to them on the phone and know when we are going to see them. That's especially true when we are separated from our brothers and sisters.<sup>65</sup>
- All [homes] should provide a photo book or a video that we can see before we move there so that we know what to expect.<sup>66</sup>

#### On Communication and Family Connections

 Good communication is very important to us. The more we know what is going to happen and when, the better it is for us. We need to feel that we are listened to and that our views are taken into account.<sup>67</sup>

- I have been in the shelter for three years without visiting home or my family visiting me. I tried calling them but they [have been] making promises they can't keep.<sup>68</sup>
- It helped having met my social worker before the move, having my own room, having my teddies, having my own clothes. The fact that I knew who I was moving in with well.<sup>69</sup>
- It was hard not seeing my friends, not seeing my Mum, Granny, Cousins and Aunts and Uncles.<sup>70</sup>
- Because our families are very important to lots of us, we need to know when we
  will see them. It's hard when we're not allowed to see our parents and it's even
  harder if our parents refuse to see us. It's sad when we have to say goodbye to our
  close friends, too. Some of us had to leave carers that we were close to and that's
  hard as well.<sup>71</sup>
- And even if alternative care is necessary, let us keep in contact with our family!<sup>72</sup>
   Sibling Relationships
- Getting separated from our brothers and sisters is a big worry for us and if that happens we need to know that they are okay.<sup>73</sup>
- The thing I was hoping was to bring my brothers and be together, and it really happened.<sup>74</sup>
- When I look back at my childhood...I am most grateful that I was not separated from my little brother...this anchored us both.<sup>75</sup>
- When siblings leave their family home, they must never be separated. There is already enough suffering in going away from their parents.<sup>76</sup>
- The bond that connects us is so strong nobody can break it...that connection, I wouldn't want it to somehow break. I would really miss it.<sup>77</sup>
- Siblings take care of each other because they support and motivate each other.<sup>78</sup>
- ...finding out where I was going next helped and because I knew the carer and my sister lived there.<sup>79</sup>
- You have to try to keep children together as much as possible. It would have been better if they had kept us (sisters) together. Child services never asked us what we wanted. (Gloria, 16 years old, Netherlands)<sup>80</sup>
- If we stay at our school we can keep our friends and the teachers that we know. We have mostly found them really supportive. Sometimes we can see our brothers and sisters if they go to the same school.<sup>81</sup>

#### On Treatment in Care Arrangements

- Some of us ended up with no school for a period of time and one of us has
  experienced of their school records not being transported to the new school. Many
  of us find it hard to have to come out of school for meetings. It means that we can
  miss classwork and it also leaves us having to answer our classmates' questions
  about where we have been. Moving school made things harder.<sup>82</sup>
- We often also have to get used to different food and some of us have found there is a lack of privacy in our placement. And some young people feel that their carers expect them to be perfect, which can be hard to live up to.<sup>83</sup>
- I think it's important for kids who have come from difficult situations to not, sort of, be left to their own devices, especially when you're in a strange and new environment. I think that the constant follow-up is really important and it kind of helps you adjust to the environment as well.<sup>84</sup>
- I feel happy because I am always surrounded with love...the care I am given and the support.<sup>85</sup>
- ...when you don't make them feel like they are not with their biological family, when you treat them like your biological child.<sup>86</sup>
- There are people who make you feel like a number and there are others who do not. <sup>87</sup>
- The quality of care is very different depending on the institution you are in. (Tatiana, Argentina)<sup>88</sup>
- We demand that the quality and equality of the care we receive in the Homes be guaranteed. It does not matter in which province or in which Home we had to be, all our rights must always be guaranteed: to be treated well, to go to school and be able to finish it, to know the record of our institutional life, to the attention of health without over-medicalizing, preparation for independent life, among others.<sup>89</sup>
- We need those who cares for us to accompany us in our growth, to treat us according to our age, and to allow us to know our environment and the society where we live; that they respect our decisions about our bodies and the way we dress. However, institutions sometimes hire people who should not work with children and adolescents. Other times, staff rotate too much, and that makes it difficult for us to bond with them.<sup>90</sup>
- At the same time, we are discovering our tastes and interests, and we want to develop them. We need opportunities to continue studying beyond basic education, such as vocational, artistic and professional education.<sup>91</sup>

- Shoes, food and clothes were lacking because there were too many girls.<sup>92</sup>
- I am happy to live in an orphanage. I have clothing, I can study and a roof over my head.<sup>93</sup>
- I was happy when I left the orphanage because I was freer to do my culinary arts internship.<sup>94</sup>
- I participated in a programme at the time ... in partnership with the Juvenile court to take the young people to the countryside...it was very important and we felt recognized. (Lynx, 22 years old, Brazil)<sup>95</sup>
- People say alternative care is about protecting us but we think it infringes lots of our rights.<sup>96</sup>

#### Violence, Neglect and Abuse

- For some of us, alternative care was where we were abused not at home with our families.<sup>97</sup>
- That was one question that no one ever asked me growing up 'Do you feel safe?'... Maybe if someone would've just asked me that as a child, a lot of things, I believe, could have been different in my life.<sup>98</sup>
- ...at times, we were beaten by different staff with sticks and hose pipes. Emotionally, we all desired to run away because of the abuse . . . It drove me to want to die. (Tanzania)<sup>99</sup>

#### 2.6 Care Reform

[Adults should] create an environment that enables us. Always respect our rights: at all stages, in all decisions. Give us support tailored to our individual needs. Make sure we know more about rights, and that society does too.

Make sure people who work with us know our rights...<sup>100</sup>

One of the main issues that surfaced in submissions was the need for comprehensive care reform that would systematically address the challenges of alternative care through a system strengthening approach. Submissions described system strengthening as a process that would overhaul policies, programmes and financing of care to promote strong, well-coordinated and well-resourced child protection systems and avoid myriad dangers for children that are linked to fragmented systems.

Submissions also identified a need to establish social service systems that would provide children in alternative care with core packages of health, nutrition, education, protection and other relevant support. They emphasized the need for universal health and education services for all, as well as specialized and targeted services for children and families facing challenges. Several submissions noted that these packages would need to pay special attention to children with disabilities and children dealing with other vulnerabilities.

When addressing care reform, submissions considered a change in the culture of care systems as an essential aspect of reform. Based on this, they called for States to bring about farreaching reforms, including:

- Prioritizing the prevention of family separation;
- Phasing out institutionalization;
- Promoting and investing in family-based alternatives, including kinship care;
- Establishing dedicated bodies within governments that are designated to oversee the care reform process;
- Holistic support to children in alternative care that focuses on the individual child;
- Ending privatized alternative care systems;
- Increasing regulation, licensing and monitoring of care;
- Increasing multi-sectoral approaches in care systems;
- Professionalization of the care sector workforce;
- Increasing equity for children with differing gender identities, disabilities and other vulnerabilities;
- Leveraging traditional child protection structures at community level.

Some submissions also drew attention to the inappropriately adversarial nature of care systems in many contexts that are focused on removing children from family instead of providing the support and services needed to enable these care givers to fulfill their caregiving role more appropriately as required under international law. Some also highlighted the importance of learning the lessons from several Commissions of Inquiry into historical and current abuses in the care system, by ensuring child protection and alternative care services do not perpetuate the harm caused by colonization and discrimination, but instead work to address pre-existing inequalities. Submissions called for a significant cultural and policy shift away from damaging child protection practices to supporting families in adversity, parents, caregivers, and children together.

The exclusion of children with disabilities from care reform movements was also highlighted in the submissions, notably the lack of inclusion of people with disabilities in decision-making, stigma and assumptions. Submissions also cited the prevailing use of a medical model that views disability as something that needs to be 'fixed,' instead of adopting a social model of

<sup>\*(</sup>Note that many of these topics are addressed in detail in dedicated sections of this paper.)

disability which recognizes that the global community must welcome and accommodate people living with impairment, instead of changing people to accommodate society.

Submissions also called for broadening the set of actors that are acknowledged and engaged in ensuring high-quality alternative care for children. This means reaching beyond the care sector workforce to agencies from other sectors (e.g., health, education, nutrition, etc.). It also means recognizing actors outside of the public workforce, such as faith-based actors, civil society organizations, and traditional leaders and community networks.

Submissions described progress made in different aspects of care reform in recent years. This includes, for example, efforts to develop a unified assessment process, <sup>101</sup> new measures to facilitate case management and mobile teams service, <sup>102</sup> new laws establishing a system for assessing children's need for services, <sup>103</sup> prohibition of institutionalization of children under three years of age (with some exceptions), <sup>104</sup> introduction of new foster care centres that provide comprehensive services, <sup>105</sup> new mechanisms for providing family strengthening assistance, <sup>106</sup> and a package of minimum services for families. <sup>107</sup>

#### 2.6.1 Budgeting and Financing of Care Reform

In many countries public expenditures for children's care and protection have traditionally been weak and have created child protection systems that lack the resources needed to prevent family separation and provide quality and inclusive alternative care when necessary. At the same time many submissions highlighted that governments and other donors are still funding the establishment and maintenance of institutions instead of interventions and programmes that support families and family-based care. Submissions pointed to the need for both a redirection of resources towards family-centred services and family-based alternative care, as well as a significant increase in investment in care reform.

Submissions also emphasized the need for governments, as well as bilateral donors, multilateral donors, and private foundations, to provide the financial and political commitments needed for long-term and sustainable care reform processes. According to submissions, care reform requires consistent, multi-year investments that do not focus only on 'projects' to solve certain problems but take broad systems-strengthening approaches.

Some submissions also pointed to the role and scale of mostly private and unregulated foreign funding to residential care facilities, including from faith-based organizations and the international orphanage tourism and volunteering industry, in undermining the efforts of national governments to reform their care system and redirect resources towards family-based services. These submissions underlined States' extraterritorial obligations to respect and protect children's rights and to prevent violations through institutionalization, abuse and exploitation in residential care settings. They called for measures to be taken by States to ensure Overseas Development Assistance does not infringe upon the rights of children and to regulate their not-for-profit/ charitable sector as well as the for-profit sector under their jurisdiction to prevent violations of children's rights resulting from their overseas activities.

When discussing the need for increased investment in care reform, the submissions unequivocally presented a set of clear priorities, including:

- Redirecting public and private financing towards prevention of family separation and promotion of family and community-strengthening efforts;
- Directing financing towards family- and community-based alternative care (i.e. away from institutional care); vii
- Creating comprehensive child-centred packages of universal services for all families at risk of separation, for children in alternative care and for care leavers;
- Strengthening of child protection systems, social welfare systems and the care sector workforce;
- Including care reform in national fiscal plans and effective allocations;
- Ensuring that national or international funding mechanisms cannot be used to support child institutionalization, nor abuse and exploitation in residential care settings.

To demonstrate progress towards these priorities for financing care reform, submissions shared examples, such as:

- A collaborative mechanism that encourages donor communication, knowledgesharing and coordination to prevent duplication of efforts and encourage consistent messaging;<sup>108</sup>
- Development and publication of guidance on public expenditure and care to encourage deepening donor commitment to invest in care systems;<sup>109</sup>
- A care review to study operational costs of the care system and the economic costs of failing to deliver high-quality alternative care;<sup>110</sup>
- Multilateral funding to strengthen core components of a national child protection system, such as support for quality, non-institutional alternative care solutions;<sup>111</sup>
- Measures taken by some countries to regulate charities' engagement with residential care abroad, including restricting access to government funding, introducing regulatory measures for charities with overseas operations, and issuing travel advice alerting prospective volunteers to the harms and risks associated with orphanage tourism.<sup>112</sup>

#### 2.6.2 Legislative and Policy Reform

In many contexts legislation related to alternative care already exists. Submissions described national legislation and policies regarding prevention and strengthening of alternative care of children, such as laws making unnecessary institutionalization of children an offence, <sup>113</sup> frameworks for deinstitutionalization of children, licensing and certification, <sup>114</sup> and policies setting parameters for different types of care. Legislation and policies also address prevention of separation, family strengthening, parental rights, support for care leavers, prevention of violence and establishing standards and regulations for adoption, fostering and other care modalities.

vii At the same time, a few submissions called for investments to improve residential care infrastructure.

Notwithstanding these advances, submissions highlighted the need for ongoing legislative and policy reform. They explained that there is an overall lack of international, regional and national legislative and administrative measures for prevention of family separation and for improving the situation of children in the care system. Key areas for additional reform identified in the submissions involve incorporating international conventions into national frameworks, improving application of existing laws and increasing transparency of national policies.

#### 2.6.3 Coordination and Cross-border Cooperation

Improving coordination and cooperation among agencies, information systems and actors with responsibilities related to alternative care is an important theme arising in many submissions. Submissions explained that without coordination, care systems tend to be fragmented and fail to protect children's rights. For example, without effective coordination, referrals between different services can be problematic, leading to situations where young people must navigate a combination of services and are not provided with full 'wrap around' support.

Submissions explained various aspects of coordination that are essential, such as coordination between public and private institutions, between central government and local authorities, among cross-border child welfare systems, and among entities working in different sectors (e.g., health services, housing authorities, educational services and those in the legal systems). Submissions explained that this type of inter-institutional coordination is needed to improve family reunification and tracing, family reintegration, adoption, legal support for families, drug and alcohol prevention, safe migration, monitoring of care and other aspects.

In regard to cross-border cooperation, submissions called for coordination of cross-border information systems, developing formal cross-border and inter-institutional coordination mechanisms, building multinational and binational frameworks and improving cross-border monitoring to facilitate care assessments and service referrals.

Examples of progress towards improved coordination and collaboration include the development of inter-ministerial tables on care policies that bring together diverse groups of state agencies, <sup>115</sup> the establishment of a national directorate of care policies charged with execution of public policies related to alternative care, <sup>116</sup> and creation of multinational cooperation frameworks. <sup>117</sup>

#### 2.6.4 Voices of Children, Young People and Adults with Care Experience

The children suggested active use of guardianship and amendment of relevant law.
 They face various difficulties when their biological parents are unable to be contacted or located for a long time, but the court denies application for quardianship because the legal parental right still exists.<sup>118</sup>

- We need child protection systems to be gender sensitive; for our sexual orientations and self-perceived identities to be respected in alternative care. (Tatiana, Argentina)<sup>119</sup>
- I want to help to make care better for children in the future. I feel like I can understand what they need, as I myself have lived in the system. 120
- Support families to avoid separation, use kinship care when necessary; don't break the family connection that we need. (Liliana, Colombia)<sup>121</sup>

#### 2.7 Care Sector Workforce

You need to have the right people —this isn't just a 'job'; this affects our lives and our future. There is a big impact...they need to be there for us. 122

#### 2.7.1 Training and Professionalization

Submissions cited lack of training as a key reason for weakness in the care sector workforce. They emphasized the urgent need to increase training, professionalization and regulation of the workforce, and to build a workforce that has a deeper and broader understanding of child development and issues affecting children in alternative care. They reiterated that a well-trained workforce is essential to creating environments where children survive, thrive and meet their full potential.

The need for governments to invest in expanding this workforce was also underlined, to ensure these workers have the capacity and caseload that enable them to effectively undertake prevention work as well as respond to children and families in difficult situations. In that context some submissions pointed to the need to have accurate workforce data and to set targets for an optimal ratio of social service workers, considering the national context and range of needs that must be addressed.

Submissions presented a range of ideas to increase training and professionalization of the care sector workforce, such as licensing or certification programmes, minimum training requirements, publishing and promoting training resources and operating manuals, developing university courses, improving supervision in the workplace, developing communities of practice, and holding seminars, workshops, conferences, and training courses. Several submissions discussed the need for specialized training, such as for working with children with physical and/or intellectual disabilities.

Submissions also discussed the need for a multi-sectoral care sector workforce to expand knowledge, synergies, and resource coordination. They explained that the workforce should reach beyond social workers to include caregivers, educators, healthcare workers, civil servants and others. This is important so that children who are in alternative care systems receive

quality education, timely and quality health care, access to culture, access to decent housing, and other forms of support that go beyond the social service sector. (See also Section 2.6 on Care Reform) Some also raised the need for a nationally (or internationally) agreed upon definition of the social service and care sector workforce.

Submissions cited poor working conditions, insufficient monetary compensation, lack of monitoring and oversight, lax hiring practices, lack of motivation, and excessive demands placed on workers by employers as factors that have weakened workforce performance. They argued that to attract and retain good workers, stronger investment and better, flexible working conditions are needed.

#### 2.7.2 Relationships with Social Workers and Child and Youth Care Workers

Submissions — particularly those from children themselves — noted the importance of the relationship between children in alternative care and social workers and child and youth care workers. They explained that such relations are critical for children's healthy growth, development and recovery from negative experiences.

They highlighted a range of characteristics that foster positive relationships, such as: the worker's capacity to express warmth, closeness and sensitivity; willingness to provide information and emotional support to children; and attention to creating stability and continuity for children. They also mentioned the importance of personnel demonstrating commitment to their daily work, having knowledge of each child's case, and the benefits of integrated, multi-functional teams. Several submissions mentioned high rates of turnover among workers as an ongoing problem, making it more difficult to create meaningful and lasting connections with children.

#### 2.7.3 Voices of Children, Young People and Adults with Care Experience

- We need better trained staff. (Paraguay)<sup>123</sup>
- [They should] improve the selection of the staff working in the institutions. They often choose people who shouldn't work with children and youth. (Matheus, Brazil)<sup>124</sup>
- I had trouble applying to the university because I had problems with my documents.<sup>125</sup>
- To make alternative care a positive experience for children and young people, the caregivers must fulfill the fundamental rights, emotional, social, and financial support. (Pabitra, Nepal)<sup>126</sup>
- There should be a checklist of all the things that social workers should do before we come into care or move placement.<sup>127</sup>
- The people around us are very important in supporting us when we have to move placements or come into care. There are lots of people who have a very important role.

They are our social workers, our carers, our parents and family, our school staff, our friends, children's rights officers and the people that come to our meetings. 128

- The more that people understand what we are going through and the more they are able to listen to us and make us part of our plan, the better they can support us. We need carers who are friendly and welcoming and have experience of caring for children. We need staff who we can talk to. 129
- Not having a good social worker to help you if needed is hard. 130
- My last social worker... I'll never forget her... because she was there when I needed her, and she would check on me in no matter what type of home I was (in)... It was comforting knowing that she actually cared.<sup>131</sup>
- It can often feel like we don't have any say and that social workers have gone behind our back. If we don't have a trusting relationship with our social worker we often have no one to talk to about how we are feeling. Sometimes you want them to listen and they talk about other stuff. That's hard too. 132
- There is a general lack of trust for adults who work in care. What's been done to make that right is too little and too late. 133
- ...I've had 24 social workers assigned to me so far. The one I have now is amazing but children who are looked after should have just one permanent social worker. 134
- Social workers need to take the time to get to know us and build a trusting relationship with us. We need social workers who will listen. They should give us the chance to say what we like/dislike about our placement and help us to sort out any problems.<sup>135</sup>
- Many of us don't have any family or a support person to reach out to in times of emotional stress or crisis. We need that one person or support system that can guide us through difficult times. (India)<sup>136</sup>

#### 2.8 Monitoring of Care

If we are not happy with the rules there should be a chance to discuss them with the carers or our social worker and try and change them or come to an agreement.<sup>137</sup>

Monitoring and review mechanisms provide oversight of services for children in alternative care. These include internal or external monitoring units or oversight bodies, tracking tools, surveys, databases, indicators and complaint mechanisms.

Submissions emphasize that children have the right to have their placements and other alternative care-related circumstances regularly reviewed and monitored. Such monitoring is essential for ensuring that children are not unnecessarily separated from their families and to prevent and address other violations of their rights within the context of care systems. Yet, submissions reiterated that many contexts do not have specific laws, policies, or dedicated resources in place to ensure effective monitoring or regulation of alternative care.

To reform care monitoring, submissions prioritize several aspects, including:

- Independent monitoring
- Systematized tools and quality standards
- Thorough reviews (i.e. beyond cursory health inspections)
- Involvement and participation of children, including those with disabilities and other differences
- Consistent external supervision of care workers
- Regular intervals for review (e.g. monthly, quarterly, annually)
- Transparency of reviews
- Monitoring for care leavers.

Some submissions discussed the use of public inquiries, investigations and commissions. These are often used to address major social problems, such as the abuse of children in institutions. They are widely recognized as a tool for government response to allegations of systemic abuse and organisational failures and can be used to address historic institutional child abuse. They are independent mechanisms, typically concerned with multiple institutions, systemic failures, cover-ups, and allegation involving many victims and spanning longer time frames. Inquiries tend to rely heavily on testimony of survivors, and several submissions underlined the importance of these processes for victims and survivors who want their stories to be heard and on permanent record.

#### 2.8.1 Complaint mechanisms

Many submissions highlighted the critical role of complaint mechanisms in alternative care arrangements through which children can safely report abuses and rights violations. Complaint mechanisms, such as child helplines, can play a critical role in providing a safe space for children to disclose issues they face and to get help with navigating available services.

Submissions described barriers that remain in many contexts for children to access safe complaints mechanisms. These include children's lack of information about existing mechanisms, lack of legal standing for children, lack of standards to ensure the quality of mechanisms, complaints being discarded by adults, time limitations (e.g., only open on certain days or hours), fear of retribution, inaccessibility and fear of potential costs of future lawsuits.

To improve the quality of complaints mechanisms, submissions recommended mechanisms that are designed to meet a pre-determined set of quality standards and are child friendly, accessible, confidential and have guarantees of non-retribution.

#### 2.8.2 Voices of Children, Young People and Adults with Care Experience

- It is also urgent to create channels of attention so that [we] can report complaints or concerns; since there is no complaints system with 24-hour service in all provinces.<sup>138</sup>
- We should have people we can talk to about how we feel.<sup>139</sup>

#### 2.9 Participation in Decision-Making

Above all, everyone should listen to children and young people and put us at the center. 140

Submissions regarding children's right to participation within the context of alternative care highlighted the many benefits of participation as well as barriers that children commonly face. They covered participation in decisions that impact their individual care (e.g., administrative and judicial decisions, hearings, assessments), alternative care management and policymaking. Submissions reiterated the importance of bringing forward children's voices to improve their own care, advance personal development and push towards higher-quality standards of care.

In regard to individual care decisions, submissions highlighted that children in alternative care and care leavers, including children and young people with disabilities, want to be involved in decisions related to their case. This includes decisions about who they live with and how often they see their family members. Yet, submissions also showed that young people feel they are rarely given meaningful opportunities to share their views, wishes or feelings relating to these decisions.

Submissions explained that participation of children in care management should include, among others, their involvement in recruitment and training of social workers and foster carers and decisions about daily structures, such as eating, free time and inspections, and intimate matters, such as expressing love, feelings and sexuality in everyday life.

In regard to children's participation in monitoring and quality assessment processes, submissions explained that children should be involved in decisions about establishing quality criteria, as well as planning and implementation of evaluations and monitoring and any subsequent reform processes.

Involvement in policymaking should include legislative and public policies at local, national, regional and international levels, according to submissions. This requires strengthening mechanisms and platforms that allow for meaningful participation of children, such as creating child-friendly approaches, creating spaces that are open for children's voices, and empowering children to be engaged.

Some submissions also addressed parents' right to participate in decisions impacting their children and in efforts to strengthen care systems and reduce over-reliance on the use of alternative care. They addressed the need for parents to have better information about how to navigate alternative care and family court systems and highlighted the role that parent advocates and their organizations can play in preventing unnecessary separation, developing community solutions and deepening officials' understanding of parents' and families' experiences.

Among the examples of progress related to the participation of children and parents, including in alternative care decisions, are:

- State provision of independent, child sensitive legal representation to support children's active participation; 141
- Reform and modernization of social services to promote participation;<sup>142</sup>
- Launch of international guidelines on adolescent participation and civic engagement; 143
- Local programmes established to amplify the voices of young people with experience in the care and justice systems and share experience with policymakers, managers, caregivers and others;<sup>144</sup>
- A class created and run by parent advocates on the child welfare system; this significantly increased the likelihood of parents being reunified with their children for those who participated, and reunification rates rose even further for those who were partnered with a parent advocate.<sup>145</sup>

#### 2.9.1 Addressing Barriers to Participation

Barriers to children's participation in decision-making, (which have been more pronounced in the context of the COVID-19 pandemic, according to submissions), include:

- Inadequate support and information sharing with children about opportunities for participation;
- Adult-centric models of decision-making;
- Exclusion of children from processes on the bases of age or disability, which assumes their incapacity to participate;
- Tokenism and not taking children's perspectives seriously;
- Lack of skills and capacity among adults to support children's participation.

To address these barriers to children's participation, submissions suggest a variety of approaches, such as:

- Ensuring that children are informed, supported and heard;
- Establishing laws and policies to mandate meaningful participation of children;

- Inclusive case management that engages children in decision-making processes;
- Empowerment and building capacities of children;
- Establishing platforms and structures that are child- and gender-friendly and accessible;
- Addressing societal stigma and discrimination based on age;
- Building capacities of adults to support children.

### 2.9.2 Voices of Children, Young People and Adults with Care Experience

- It is a common practice in our countries that decisions are made without counting on our voices: they decide for us to which foster care we will go and when we should leave or when to move to another; sometimes they choose about our studies, our routines and our relationships. We must be the protagonists of our own life project.<sup>146</sup>
- We want to be the protagonists of these processes. We have a lot to contribute, and we are willing to collaborate to advance this issue. It is time for youth participation to be formalized in the design and implementation of the policies that affect us.<sup>147</sup>
- In general, we do not have opportunities to tell say what happens to us and how we feel while living in institutions. In part, because we don't have the confidence to talk to technical teams or caregivers, or because they don't treat us with respect. In some institutions, assemblies are implemented to work between children and adolescents and the staff on everyday issues, but they do not always work in the best way; especially when we are "tagged" in a certain role. 148
- Many children and adolescents may want family separation, but due to family pressure, they do not dare to say it. Likewise, children should be consulted before being sent to alternative care settings. (Paraguay)<sup>149</sup>
- What would motivate children and young people to share their views regarding your care and protection? (Guatemala)<sup>150</sup>
  - Help them to raise their voices, listen to them, support them and unite us.
  - Telling them first what rights they have.
  - Giving them the necessary tools so that they can express what they want to say and be able to be attentive to what they always long for in their hearts.
  - Provide them with different decision-making spaces that are taken into account, because not only adults have the answers, but children and youth also have the right to raise their voices.

- o Giving us the opportunity to express ourselves and thus raise our voices.
- We demand the provision of sex education...We demand digital participation. 151
- For us it is important to participate in decision making. (Jasmin, Argentina)<sup>152</sup>
- We want to be asked what we think about the care we receive. We have the right to participate. And be supported to develop our independence progressively (Matheaus, Brazil)<sup>153</sup>
- ...they did what was in my best interests, but I wasn't able to make decisions myself. (Care leaver, Ghana)<sup>154</sup>
- We have found it helpful when we have had a chance to visit and meet the carers, especially if we have been able to have a say in whether it's the right placement for us. Then it is less like we are moving in with strangers and we can get the chance to know the rules and routines of the placement.<sup>155</sup>
- The children expressed that it is important to explain the situation to the child and reflect on the child's opinions when foster care begins and ends. 156
- When we have meetings, social workers should check with us when it is best to have them. If they are held during school time we often have to answer questions from our classmates about where we are going.<sup>157</sup>
- If we are not happy with the rules there should be a chance to discuss them with the carers or our social worker and try and change them or come to an agreement.<sup>158</sup>
- We should always know what the plan is for us, especially the plan for contact with our family where that is important to us. 159
- It makes it easier for us if we feel we are listened to and have some choice in things.<sup>160</sup>
- They should find out what are our likes and dislikes and, for example, whether we are able to live with animals or not. Some of us like animals but some of us can be allergic or scared of animals.<sup>161</sup>
- You were in the hot seat and everyone's staring at you, and everyone's going to read out everything about you. And it's the same thing all the time. It's not like now you're older, let's talk about something different. It's the same things I told you when I was 11 years old, when I was 15, it's the exact same, you asked me the

same questions...it's not really going to change. It's the same generic questions that you asked everyone. 162

- She [the child] said that the case manager had consulted with her parents and had not given her any opportunity to contribute to the discussions. She said that spending three years in the institution had damaged her education as well as being harmful to her emotionally.<sup>163</sup>
- We are meant to have the right to be heard but adults often ignore this. Going into alternative care takes away the power we have over our own lives. 164
- Adults think they can protect us but we need to have a say too, and we don't need heroes!<sup>165</sup>
- Children are more capable and thoughtful than adults often think. 166
- We want you to listen to our families, too they want what is best for us. 167

# 2.10 Children at High Risk of Separation and Care Placement

My wish is to have equal opportunities and to have access to all the projects, proposals and financial aid that other young people have who, like me, are about to turn 18 and do not have disabilities. (A.A.R, 17 years old)<sup>168</sup>

Submissions pointed to some children at particularly high risk of family separation, care placement and challenges after placement, which includes (but is not limited to) children with disabilities, indigenous children, unaccompanied migrant and refugee children, children living on the streets, children deprived of liberty, trafficked children and children of imprisoned parents, among others.

### 2.10.1 Children with Disabilities

Children with disabilities (both physical and intellectual) often face higher risks of family separation and institutionalization than other children. Submissions provide a multitude of reasons for this, including:

- Lack of community-based support services and home-based services that are suitable for the individual child;
- Stigma, discrimination, negative traditional attitudes, and other obstacles created by society;
- Poverty and lack of financial assistance for families to help cover disability related costs;
- Discriminatory laws that force institutionalization, hospitalization and/or treatment;

- Legal and administrative barriers for accessing services (e.g., eligibility criteria);
- Use of the medical model approach (i.e. disability is viewed as an illness) and mental capacity assessments that tend to exclude children and parents from decision-making.

Children with disabilities living in institutions may face poor conditions, neglect, violence and/or abuse. Submissions described a wide range of negative treatments faced by children with disabilities who live in institutions, group homes and foster care. For example, submissions described children being placed together with disregard for individual circumstances like age, sex, interests or the right to a family-like environment. They describe various forms of maltreatment affecting children with disabilities in alternative care, including physical, psychological and emotional abuse, neglect, languishing in facilities for indefinite periods, harsh punishments, sexual abuse of girls and boys, sexual and reproductive health and rights violations, and denial of access to justice. Risks of harsh discrimination, maltreatment and denial of rights tend to be exacerbated for children with disabilities who also have other intersecting vulnerabilities, such as girls, indigenous children, refugee and migrant children, gender non-conforming children, etc.

Children with disabilities who are not separated from their families may not have access to equitable and individualized support and services they need, which can put them at risk for future separation. This is especially true for children who live in rural and remote communities and for children from indigenous families/communities where specialized services are less frequently available. Rehabilitation and other services (e.g., technical aids, cognitive support) for children with disabilities often place a heavy financial toll and burden of care on families; they may wind up using a combination of uncoordinated services that are sub-optimal for the child and can lead families to resort to placement in an institution.

As children with disabilities often have heightened risk of separation from their families due to discrimination, lack of services, and other factors, preventing the separation of children with disabilities is a key theme raised by submissions. Suggestions for preventing separation include:

- Provision of specialized and personalized services and support (e.g., in home services, inclusive education, early detection, family support, personal assistance) that are suitable to children's individual needs;
- Provision of crisis and early childhood intervention and diagnosis information;
- Inclusive policies to provide equal opportunities for children with disabilities;
- Provision of training, information, support (including peer support) and guidance for parents and families learning to care for a child with disabilities;
- Campaigns to shift social norms;
- Support and assistance in marginalized or vulnerable communities;
- Participation and empowerment of children with disabilities and parents/families;
- Availability of relevant statistical data and information (e.g., related to custodial status).

Another key issue raised by submissions is the failure of adults to consult children with disabilities about choices concerning them and/or failure to respect children's opinions.

This can lead to a range of harms, such as forced use of medication and violence. Submissions explained that for some children with disabilities to be able to express their views, it is essential for them to receive sufficient and comprehensive information about their care. As this support is often not provided, submissions explained that children with disabilities often remain invisible and unseen by decision-makers, service providers and society as a whole.

Submissions also noted that accurate, reliable and comparable data about children with disabilities is often not available, which makes it even more difficult to deliver inclusive programmes and services that meet their needs.

### 2.10.2 Indigenous children

Indigenous children are often over-represented in the child welfare and criminal justice systems. Submissions explained that systemic causes, such as discrimination and racism, have led to historical separation of indigenous children from their parents. Today, cultural differences, particularly different family structures, can also lead to adverse decisions by juvenile justice, welfare and other agencies causing ongoing separation. Submissions also explained that the effects of separation in past generations can contribute to further separation of children from their parents in a cyclical manner.

A wide range of themes related to the separation and institutionalization of indigenous children surfaced. The following are several examples:

- Presence of systemic inequities and discrimination, including efforts to destroy indigenous cultures around the world;
- Children becoming cut off from their history, culture, traditions, and ancestry;
- Children being taken into custody immediately after their birth;
- Historical separation causing intergenerational trauma;
- Customary and kinship care models for indigenous children;
- Structural racism in the care and protection systems adversely affecting indigenous children in the systems;
- Exclusion of indigenous children and their advocates in decision-making processes.

# 2.10.3 Refugee, Migrant and Unaccompanied Children

Submissions related to children on the move address refugee and migrant children, children seeking asylum, children displaced across borders and within national borders, and unaccompanied and separated children. The following are some of the issues that arose related to their alternative care:

- Children who are seeking asylum and other migrant children (including those with disabilities) may face detention (sometimes for prolonged periods) and other forms of abuse or neglect;
- Compliance with laws and policies intended to protect refugee, migrant and unaccompanied children is often inconsistent;

- Within alternative care systems, children who do not have a state nationality are not always treated equally compared to those with a nationality.;
- Family reunification for refugee and migrant children can be overly restrictive (e.g., fees, complex procedures) and in humanitarian contexts mechanisms for family reunification (particularly cross-border reunifications) may be inadequate;
- Legislative and policy protections may be weak and/or politicized, leading to expulsions, criminalization, detention, pushbacks and family separation;
- Humanitarian emergencies create added complexities related to placement of children in alternative care;
- Unaccompanied migrant, asylum-seeking and refugee children are not always offered the same standards of alternative care as children already in the country (e.g., over-reliance on institutions for unaccompanied children);
- Local authorities tend to lack training and guidance for responding to unaccompanied or separated children (particularly in humanitarian contexts) and addressing alternative care needs;
- Insufficiencies related to recruitment, screening, training and support of reception families;
- Alternative care placement options (particularly in prolonged humanitarian contexts) for unaccompanied children (e.g., homeless children, children living on the streets, etc.) may be limited or non-existent.

Some progress is reported on efforts to address these challenges, such as a pilot programme to use foster care as an alternative to detention for asylum seekers, <sup>169</sup> provision of economic and social support for adolescents to facilitate deinstitutionalization of unaccompanied migrant children outside their home countries, <sup>170</sup> use of supported independent living arrangements <sup>171</sup> and development of a regional network of authorities and agencies to promote and improve guardianship for unaccompanied and separated children. <sup>172</sup>

### 2.10.4 Voices of Children, Young People and Adults with Care Experience

- I have a mild mental disability as a result of the mistreatment and violence by my parents... Sometimes I fell to the floor without knowing what had happened to me...today I wonder what will become of my life when I am 18 years old...It seems that if I have a disability, I am not covered by the Egress Law, even when I can speak, walk, say what I think, play... My wish is that they see me as what I am: a quiet, respectful boy, a friend of my friends, who likes football and listening to music. (A.A.R, 17 years old)<sup>173</sup>
- The child explained that her group home did "everything in their power" to connect youth with their indigenous cultures by bringing elders and practitioners in to teach them.<sup>174</sup>
- Some indigenous youth said they had been placed with caregivers who were "very against indigenous traditions and practices" because they were not the

same as their own. Youth identified the importance of caregivers being trained in indigenous traditions and culture, ensuring the "child sees themselves reflected in the house" and of being given support to attend youth to cultural events – such as provision of information and transportation.<sup>175</sup>

• One indigenous youth described her placement in a group home on her reserve, where all staff were indigenous, as a very positive experience, saying "that was the first group home that I really felt a part of something... just being there and being surrounded (by) people with similar background and, you know, most I was actually related to. (I)t was just good knowing that I had someone like me and – right down to culture – alongside me, going through this journey with me. I wish it would have been a suggestion for me earlier in the game." 176

### 2.11 Leaving Alternative Care

At what age does care stop? Being prepared to live alone, without any support from your family, isn't just about being able to cook and clean. We need to be physically, mentally and emotionally prepared for living independently.<sup>177</sup>

### 2.11.1 Inadequate Preparation and Support for Care Leavers

Many submissions described severely insufficient preparation for children transitioning out of alternative care — explaining that accompaniment during the transition towards an autonomous life is often not part of care systems, policies or legislation. They described the importance of a progressive transition towards autonomy, which includes preparation from an early age. Inadequacies related to preparation for leaving care described by submissions include failure to:

- Develop individualized plans for independence and self-reliance from early childhood;
- Inform care leavers of options for continuing support in a timely manner;
- Consult care leavers about available support options (e.g., continuing education, vocational training, life skills training, etc.);
- Include care leavers in decision-making related to their transition;
- Provide support for job searches and university applications;
- Make early introductions to community, peer and mentorship networks;
- Provide support (when safe) for family reunification services;
- Include preparation for aftercare programmes and policies.

Submissions also explained that support services for young people transitioning out of care are often not guaranteed, and when they do exist, they tend to be unregulated, not standardized, have arbitrary and inadequate time limits and fail to meet the young person's needs. Submissions also flagged the scarcity of data about care leavers as a pressing challenge. Examples of poor aftercare support include failures to:

- Provide safe and affordable housing;
- Provide continued and accessible support for educational advancement, income generation, life skills training and other key areas;
- Provide adequate, appropriate and enduring (e.g. up to a certain age, such as 25 or 26) financial support;
- Include them in social protection and other welfare programmes, and ensure that they have the requisite identity documentation to be eligible for these programmes;
- Develop and adhere to a clear and transparent discharge strategy or policy;
- Provide support for social and emotional health and well-being;
- Provide legislative guarantees for aftercare support;
- Provide consistent monitoring of the situation of each care leaver;
- Address the unique vulnerabilities of female care leavers and care leavers with disabilities and/or other vulnerabilities;
- Provide care leavers with access to the digital world.

### 2.11.2 Impact of Poor Aftercare

When young people leaving care do not get adequate support they can end up in dire circumstances, which has the potential to unravel any progress they have made during their time in alternative care. The optional nature of support beyond the age of majority, which often leads to a sudden end of overall support, called "dry outings", can have a devastating impact on the future of these young people.

Submissions explain that in these circumstances young people, particularly those with disabilities, have to suddenly manage on their own without the tools, skills or capacities to do so. This can leave them marginalized, stigmatized, isolated and exposed to risk of poverty, mental health and other challenges.

A harmful cycle can leave them with no confidence in their own agency, lacking basic life skills, with disrupted education, and with little or no job opportunities. This in turn can crush their aspirations, push them to menial jobs and increase societal stigma against them. All this can lead to immense mental stress. Without access to support services, outcomes can include substance abuse, homelessness and unemployment and suicidal tendencies.

### 2.11.3 Examples of Progress

While the vast majority of submissions focused on the inadequacies of support, several shared stories of progress. The following are some examples:

- A programme that aims to integrate the concept of 'emerging adulthood' into all transitional and care leavers' services, and policy initiatives such as tax exemptions for care leavers and financial aid for care-experienced students.<sup>178</sup>
- A cross-sector alliance of organizations to support parents, caregivers, managers and decision-makers that launched a care leavers covenant that takes a holistic approach and focuses on the well-being and needs of care leavers transitioning into adulthood.<sup>179</sup>

- A programme that enables young people to receive support until their 26<sup>th</sup> birthday and encourages and empowers them to remain in positive care settings until they are ready to move on, with sufficient skills and emotional and psychological capacities.<sup>180</sup>
- A programme that aims to improve care leavers' access to and completion of tertiary education.<sup>181</sup>
- An accompaniment programme for young people leaving care to help them build autonomy and provide support finding a place to live, finishing studies, starting a career, looking for a job, making financial decisions, accessing healthcare and information on sexual health, obtaining identification documents, and strengthening networks and their awareness of rights and responsibilities. The programme also provides the young person with a monthly economic allowance.<sup>182</sup>
- A national law that recognizes the right of each child to have accompaniment during the process of transitioning out of the care system.<sup>183</sup>

### 2.11.4 Voices of Children, Young People and Adults with Care Experience

- We need to have programmes to help us finish school; find decent jobs and live in dignified conditions; and programmes to help us develop skills for independent living. (Genoveva, Mexico)<sup>184</sup>
- A place to sleep is a basic necessity. However, we face challenges in finding accommodation because of financial constraints. In some instances, people are hesitant to have us as tenants because of lack of proper identity documents or due to our experience in care. (India)<sup>185</sup>
- Before and after leaving the child and youth care centre I hadn't received any support whatsoever and this made my transition into the 'real world' extremely difficult. Towards the end of 2019, I found myself being absorbed in alcohol and neglecting my personal well-being. I had no one to talk to and had lost my sense of belonging. I was a college dropout and homeless by the end of November 2019."
  (Mpho, 20 years old, South Africa)<sup>186</sup>
- [When I] turned 18, that stability ended. I came into the risk of homelessness and insecure housing because it was suddenly deemed, overnight, that I was an adult now and able to support myself independently. (Ireland)<sup>187</sup>
- We need a proactive rather than a reactive approach to mitigate the challenges and adjustment difficulties faced by Care Leavers.<sup>188</sup>
- We can and want to give back but support us in this process. 189
- They must improve the system of training because life outside is not simple. Take time once a week to teach us how to cook rice, how to cook beans, how to eat. Teach us how to wash clothes. (Orion, 20 years old, Brazil)<sup>190</sup>

- We are not prepared to face autonomous life. (...) You are not prepared for what life is like out there, you are kept in a bubble and in reality society does not work that way. (female adolescent, Colombia)<sup>191</sup>
- Four weeks is all I got to find a job, make sure I've got everything. I walked in at one point and my carer just went, 'you're leaving in four weeks'. Like, alright. I haven't even received a text from her to say, 'Are you okay? Do you need anything?' It's been 'bye', no more contact. No more nothing. You want something from her? No. That's why I'm afraid to text her, I don't like her anymore. (Bennett, UK) 192
- They just tell you: 'What are you going to do? Do you have any idea what you are going to do when you graduate?' They ask you that and leave you in a bind. You don't even have the slightest idea what you are going to do (...). And that is where I was a little scared. (Bolivia)<sup>193</sup>
- Already with the follow-up it gave me much more security knowing that I was not alone, and more apart from the fact that I was followed with psychological support when I was already outside the institution ... (Mexico)<sup>194</sup>
- I entered the residential care institution when I was 11 months old, that is, I was a baby. Obviously, no one told me anything ... when I grew up they didn't tell me anything either, I just knew. When the girls turned 18, they were gone. (Mexico)<sup>195</sup>
- In our experience, the encounters between adolescents who are going to graduate from institutions and young graduates are also very positive. Knowing how our peers live after graduation helps us imagine and prepare for what is to come. 196
- They communicated to me [about ending the programme] ... informed me, told me, I saw the others who were leaving at 18 and I already knew. (Bolivia)<sup>197</sup>
- If you want to study more, but it is very expensive and you don't have money, you should choose something with a lower price or stop studying. (Bolivia)<sup>198</sup>
- Children in normal families are supported until they are 24 years or older. We, who have none of [this family support] are sent out on our own at the age of 18. This is highly unfair...The system is failing us. (Bolivia)<sup>199</sup>
- I am a young man about to turn 18 years old...and the truth is that I don't know [basic life skills]! Because they never taught me to go out to buy [something] at a kiosk, or to go to...a bus. (A.A.R, 17 years old)<sup>200</sup>
- We need more support for the transition to independent living, particularly to have a place to live after Home.<sup>201</sup>

# 2.12 Data and Recordkeeping

We want more participatory research on our strengths, resilience and on challenges.<sup>202</sup>

#### 2.12.1 Data

Submissions point to data as an essential tool to monitor conditions for children in alternative care and to inform funding, policy, programme, and other decisions about children's lives. They also note that accurate and reliable data is essential to guide care reform efforts, for understanding risks and protection gaps that children face, and for generating knowledge about each individual child's personal history.

However, accurate and reliable data about children in alternative care around the globe is spotty and tends to exclude certain categories and issues. Submissions point to the following gaps:

- Accurate, reliable and disaggregated data on all children without parental or family care and those in alternative care by types of placements or care arrangement;
- Data on children and young people who have left care, including those who are missing or who have died in care, and the situation and experiences of care leavers;
- Data on all abuse complaints in alternative care, including actions taken and follow up;
- Children and young people affected by parental imprisonment;
- Data on LGBTQI+ children in alternative care;
- Educational attainment of care experienced people;
- Benefits and detriments of different types of care arrangements;
- Children sent into alternative care arrangements across national borders.

To improve collection and availability of reliable and accurate data, submissions call for:

- Improved data collection methodologies and systems for children, including
  administrative and statistical data for all children outside of family care and in
  alternative care, disaggregated by age, gender, sexual orientation, disability, race,
  nationality, ethnicity, education, economic status, type of placement or care
  arrangement, etc.;
- Improved transparency in national budgets;
- Increased programmatic data on trends, drivers, good practices and patterns related to alternative care of children;
- Robust longitudinal research on quality of care, obstacles and challenges of care, etc.;
- Improved indicators for systematic monitoring and evaluation of outcomes for children;
- Investing in effective monitoring and evaluation of services for vulnerable families and children without family care.

Several submissions focus specifically on the importance of maintaining full and accurate personal records for children in alternative care and ensuring access to these records by children and parents. In particular, they explain that making records readily available to individuals who have suffered harm can be part of healing and redress processes.

Some promising examples of progress on data and recordkeeping include a multi-national project to carry out a comprehensive mapping of child protection data systems;<sup>203</sup> a comprehensive package to guide collection of data on children living in residential care settings;<sup>204</sup> and a national framework for recordkeeping on children in out-of-home care with standard recordkeeping principles.<sup>205</sup>

### 2.12.2 Voices of Children, Young People and Adults with Care Experience

 ...so I don't know where I originate from ... I don't know and obviously my children and grandchildren will have the same problem, you see it goes down in generations (female, 64 years old, Australia)<sup>206</sup>

# 2.13 Accountability and Access to Justice

My rights weren't respected (Care leaver, Ghana)<sup>207</sup>

Submissions explained that children in alternative care may come into contact with the justice system as victims of rights violations or as witnesses to rights violations of others. They may be involved in proceedings to seek access to services or other benefits needed to protect their rights, or in proceedings regarding their care placement, care plan, during a care review or the appointment of a legal guardian. Children and adults who were placed in alternative care as children may also be engaged in formal inquiries or historical commissions related to alternative care.

Most prominently, submissions underlined that child protection and alternative care systems tend to lack accountability to children and make it difficult for them to access justice, especially in a manner that is independent from their parents or guardians. Some submissions raised a specific concern about the inherent conflict of interest when a residential care facility or service provider is also the child's legal guardian, which can lead to law enforcement bodies and courts disregarding reports of abuse of children, especially those involving children with disabilities.

Many submissions described a lack of recourse to justice for violations committed against children in the context of alternative care. Submissions provided details about the types of barriers that children and adults who were placed in alternative care as children face in seeking

viii Children may also come into contact with the system for being accused of violating the rights of others. See section 2.14 below Other Essential Considerations: Children in Conflict with the Law.

accountability and note that indigenous children, unaccompanied children on the move, children with disabilities — particularly girls with disabilities — and other children with intersecting vulnerabilities tend to face additional barriers.

Examples of barriers include lack of necessary information, lack of child- and gender-friendly systems, financial burden of engaging in judicial processes, denial of legal standing for children, lack of technical support (e.g., ombudsperson) and prohibitive cultural or social norms. Submissions also mentioned government failure to uphold laws and policies intended to ensure children's access to justice.

Submissions presented a range of suggestions for improving access to justice and accountability for children and adults who were in care as children. These include:

- Development or revision of redress schemes for survivors of institutional abuse (including monetary and non-monetary reparations);
- Issuance of official apologies to survivors of institutional abuse;
- Increased use of truth-seeking and memory processes;
- Legislative and policy reform to eliminate impunity for abuse in care settings;
- Removing all statutes of limitation to enable individuals to report human rights violations they suffered as children in alternative care and ensure they can bring their complaints before the courts;
- Prohibiting residential care providers or service delivery organizations from legal guardianship of children in their care;
- Providing children access to justice, independently from their parents or legal guardian;
- Increasing availability of information, legal assistance and other technical support for children;
- Supporting further research into the concepts and realities of access to justice for children in alternative care;
- Increasing use of large-scale, formal and independent investigative commissions;
- Use of mandatory reporting for adults with knowledge about rights violations.

### 2.13.1 Voices of Children, Young People and Adults with Care Experience

- Our families aren't the only people who should be held responsible for their actions.<sup>208</sup>
- It's impossible to get on with our lives if we are scared of what the government will do to us.<sup>209</sup>
- If the government focused on solving big problems, alternative care would not be needed.<sup>210</sup>

### 2.14 Other Essential Considerations

Despite being in [this country] since I was a child, my local authority did not complete the necessary documentation to make me a citizen. I only found this out when I applied to university and was almost prevented from being able to  $go. (Britain)^{211}$ 

Some submissions raised additional issues for the Committee's attention. Some of these have been touched upon in other sections of this paper, while others are mentioned here for the first time.

Adoption: Key issues raised by submissions include the importance of strengthening national adoption systems as part of care reform and phasing out institutional care; concerns about the exclusion of children with disabilities from adoption programmes; steps taken towards regulating adoption, including the suspension of inter-country adoption by one receiving country as a result of reports of abuse in that system and documentation of negative consequences, including the permanent loss of original family ties, culture and language.

Children in Conflict with the Law: Key issues raised by submissions include high levels of criminalization among children in residential care and care leavers, which relates to bail reform, age of criminal responsibility, access to legal assistance, children with challenging behavior in alternative care, and awareness-raising among administrative and judicial authorities.

*Cross-Border Systems*: Key issues raised by submissions include the need for stronger cross-border information and coordination systems for family tracing and reunification, cross-border alternative care placements of children, cross-border monitoring for unaccompanied children, and the establishment of international standards and good practices on cross-border work related to children and alternative care, trafficking and smugglers.

*Children Living on Streets*: Key issues raised by submissions include ensuring appropriate care for children who live on the streets, expanding innovative practices for tracing and supporting children living on the streets and preventing care leavers from winding up on the streets.

Deprivation of Liberty: Key issues raised by submissions include ending and regulating placement of children in detention facilities (including in the context of migration pushbacks) and managing care of the children of adults who are deprived of liberty.

*Education*: Key issues raised by submissions include improving educational outcomes for children in alternative care (including and beyond academics) and education for parents, caregivers and the care sector workforce.

Gender and Sexual and Reproductive Rights: Key issues raised by submissions include care for gender non-conforming children, provision of sexual and reproductive health and rights, recognizing children's sexual identities, gender-specific neglect and harm, equitable distribution of care for girls and boys, and gender stereotypes and sexist behavior in alternative care settings.

*Identity and Birth Registration*: Key issues raised by submissions include:

- Discriminatory civil registration processes or nationality laws that can lead to childhood statelessness as well as family separation;
- Children being deprived of legal identity documents because of the failure of care operators to obtain or maintain proper documentation of children's identity and family connections following their admission into care;
- Lack of international guidelines on maintaining children's identity in care placements (legal, cultural, religious, linguistic etc.);
- Modifications of children's identity in alternative care settings, including the practice of 'paper orphaning', undermining contact with the family of origin and the possibility of reunification;
- Deprivation of children's identity in the context of emergency and migration, being compounded by inadequate mechanisms in place that do not facilitate an immediate search for information concerning family background.

*Mental Health*: Key issues raised by submissions include addressing trauma and bereavement for children in alternative care (particularly in the context of the COVID-19 pandemic) and limitations of mental health and therapeutic support in care and aftercare.

Orphanage Tourism/Volunteering: Key issues raised by submissions include the harms associated with 'orphanage' tourism and volunteering, including the role they play as 'pull' factors that incentivize and create a demand for children to be separated from their families and institutionalized, and the linkages with child exploitation and trafficking, including the use of orphanages as venues for the sexual exploitation of children in travel and tourism. Examples are provided of increasing steps being taken by the governments of both destination and sending countries to regulate for-profit tourism and voluntourism entities as well as regulate charities' engagement with residential care facilities.

### 2.14.1 Voices of Children, Young People and Adults with Care Experience

- I was treated as a number, or a person without a personality. (Care leaver, Egypt)<sup>212</sup>
- [Reasons for living on street: (Brazil)]<sup>213</sup>
  - Because my parents did not like me and we fought a lot;
  - Because I felt safer in the 'mouth of the fire' than in my own home with my drugged-up mother beating me all the time.

- The [mental health service] is not 24 hours and, even after going to the Emergency Department, I still had to wait 18 months before getting help.
- Losing our families makes us feel sad, angry, and stigmatised.<sup>214</sup>
- It has an impact on our mental health, and we don't have the people we need to help.<sup>215</sup>
- This shapes who we are and who we will be it takes away our trust and hope.<sup>216</sup>

# 3 Key Recommendations

The following are overarching recommendations that synthesize key themes and suggestions raised in the submissions.

## Addressing the impact of COVID-19 pandemic on children's care

- States should implement a child- and family-centred response to the COVID-19
  pandemic. As part of the socioeconomic response to the COVID-19 pandemic,
  Governments must ensure all children and families can utilize high-quality essential
  primary healthcare, nutrition, childcare, early childhood development, social protection,
  and safe, inclusive and equitable educational opportunities, including distance learning.
- States should ensure that child protection services are recognized as emergency lifesaving services and service providers as frontline workers to ensure continuity of highquality care of children during the COVID-19 pandemic and future public health or other emergencies. States should also increase support services to vulnerable families at risk of separation due to the impact of the pandemic.
- States should prioritize provision of mental health and psychosocial support for workers, carers, children, and care leavers associated with alternative care, and provide added support for children suffering trauma in the context of the COVID-19 pandemic.
- Governments, service providers, donors and researchers should also learn from, and build on, examples of innovative, preventative work enacted during COVID-19 which have allowed a recognition of families' strengths and assets, leading to increased trust, and a more equal partnership approach that can help keep families together. The planning for the recovery from COVID-19 should be a catalyst to build and fund stronger child protection and care systems.

### Prevention of Family Separation

• States should address root causes of family-child separation by tackling social norms that contribute to family separation, addressing the impact of poverty and social exclusion, and establishing programmes that help children remain with their families

and in the community. This includes increasing provision of inclusive and accessible family-based and community-based services for children, including for children with disabilities.

- States should put in place measures to combat stigmatizing attitudes and harmful beliefs, which place children at risk. Stigma and discrimination based on disability, sexuality, gender, ethnicity, immigration, and caregiver marital status, amongst others, continue to play a significant role in which children are placed in care.
- States should prioritize family-friendly policies and other measures, such as parenting
  programmes aimed at strengthening and supporting parents and families, and scale-up
  child-sensitive, gender-responsive and inclusive social protection programmes linked to
  inclusive community-based services.
- States should ensure that social protection measures take into account the disability
  related costs of caring for a child with a disability, including the economic impact of a
  caregiver having to choose between caring for their child or being able to work. Without
  these protective measures in place, a caregiver may be forced to place a child with a
  disability in an institution to maintain their income.

### Care Reform

- Governments, bilateral donors, multilateral donors, and private foundations should adopt long-term investment approaches that enable authorities to shift to alternative care strategies that:
  - Take a multisectoral and coordinated approach to strengthen families and prevent family-child separation
  - Strengthen relevant national and multi-national legislation and implementation of international standards, frameworks and guidelines
  - Train the social service workforce and provide support for caregivers
  - o Provide family- and community-based alternative care services
  - Transition from institutional to family-based care models (e.g., kinship care, foster care, legal local adoptions, traditional guardianship models)
  - Prepare and support care leavers
  - Strengthen coordination and formal cooperation mechanisms, including in crossborder contexts.
- States should develop time-bound and budgeted national deinstitutionalization plans and undertake relevant investments and other reforms to phase out institutional models of care for children.
- States should pursue innovative and sustainable financing modalities and embed care reform within national budgeting and finance planning.
- States should ensure that national or international funding mechanisms, including
   Overseas Development Assistance, cannot be used to support child institutionalization,

abuse, exploitation, and other infringements of the rights of children, and that they regulate their charitable and corporate sectors to prevent violations of children's rights resulting from their overseas activities.

### **Quality Alternative Care**

- States should promote models of alternative care that use a comprehensive protection approach, focusing on delivery of high-quality care that is safe and appropriate for each individual child. This involves development and implementation of clear and equitable minimum standards of quality for use in all alternative care settings.
- States should expand the package of cross-sectoral support for children in kinship care
  and their caregivers and ensure equitable access. This includes financial, practical and
  emotional support and building societal awareness and acceptance. International actors
  should set minimum standards for protection of children in kinship care and reaffirm the
  rights of children in kinship care.
- States should undertake efforts to expand and professionalize the foster care system, including expansion of foster care programmes to make foster care more accessible and appropriate for more children, including those with complex support needs, increasing oversight on appointment of foster care parents (i.e. placements), regulation and monitoring of placements, and increasing research to build a deeper evidence base on beneficial foster care practices.
- States should institute laws and policies to keep siblings together (and at a minimum ensure preservation of contact between siblings) whenever it is safe to do so and in line with the child's views and wishes.
- States should take all appropriate legislative, administrative, social, and educational
  measures to protect children in alternative care from all forms of violence, exploitation,
  abuse, and neglect, including physical and verbal abuse, psychological and physical
  punishment, sexual violence, the use of physical and chemical restraints, isolation,
  excessive or improper use of medication and mistreatment, forced labor and other
  forms of exploitation.
- States must also increase protection and strengthen efforts to end all violence,
  discrimination and other forms of harm committed against girls and gender nonconforming children in alternative care, including girls with disabilities and other
  vulnerabilities, and provide support to children who have suffered such harms to safely
  pursue remedies. States should also incorporate a gender perspective into protection
  and alternative care systems, including in relation to different gender and sexual
  identities. States should also work to raise awareness to change discriminatory social
  and gender norms that negatively impact vulnerable families and children in alternative
  care.

### Children At High Risk of Separation and Care Placement

- States should enhance investment and support for children with disabilities by
  increasing community and home-based services, supporting parents and families caring
  for children with disabilities, ensuring equitable access to education, and increasing
  efforts to shift social norms to end discrimination and stigma for children with
  disabilities. It is also essential for States and other relevant actors to promote
  participation of children with disabilities and their families in relevant decisions and to
  include a gender perspective in all laws, policies, strategies and approaches to increase
  protection of girls with disabilities in alternative care settings.
- States must ensure that: indigenous children are not removed from their family and
  community unless they pose a danger to the family or community; any placement is
  with a member of the child's family (as defined by local custom and practice) or
  community as the first priority; child welfare policies and juvenile justice laws reflect
  structural disadvantages and intergenerational effects of past removals; the right of
  indigenous people to self-determination is at the core of all policies; and transparency
  and accountability for experiences of indigenous children in care systems are prioritized.
- States should develop national strategies for the inclusion of unaccompanied migrant, asylum-seeking and refugee children into national child protection systems in a non-discriminatory manner, which recognize the need to support different vulnerabilities, and which meet international, regional and national standards. These should include refugee, migrant and asylum-seeking children in alternative care programmes, granting access to essential services, ending all immigration detention of children, refraining from adverse border control policies, facilitating family reunifications and ensuring provision of legal counsel to all children.

### Leaving Alternative Care

- States should adopt and implement policies and laws to institutionalize support for young people leaving care to ensure that they have ongoing access to a comprehensive array of appropriate services and support, including but not limited to safe and affordable housing, financial support, linkages to educational and employment opportunities and community networks, life skills training, holistic health and mental health support and digital platforms. Policies should also ensure that care leavers have guaranteed participation in decision-making processes regarding their futures and that their ongoing support undergoes periodic monitoring and review.
- States should ensure that care leavers networks are supported and provided with sufficient and stable funding as these networks play a critical role in facilitating access for care leavers to services and information, providing training and peer support both during their transition from care and after it, and strengthening their abilities to advocate for their rights and to strengthen care system.

### Participation in Decision-Making

- States must reform laws and policies to guarantee children's right to participate in
  decisions impacting their lives including day to day life in alternative care settings,
  care management and local, national, regional and international policies. To this end,
  States must remove barriers to children's meaningful participation by increasing
  opportunities for children to express their views, improving child-friendly procedures,
  platforms and communication, building capacity of adults who can support children, and
  raising awareness so adults with decision-making authority are more likely to take
  children's perspectives into account.
- States should promote and support the participation of parents and other primary
  caregivers in child protection decision-making and the role of parent advocates to
  provide peer support and networking that help parents and their children, including
  those with disabilities, to better navigate the system, work more effectively and
  efficiently with professionals, and to develop community solutions that reduce
  overreliance on alternative care and transform how the system engages with families.

### Care Sector Workforce

 States should increase investments to strengthen the care work force, including the social service workforce and that of other sectors that directly serve children and families. Investments are needed for ongoing training, professionalization, regulation and improvement of working conditions.

### Monitoring of Care

 States should develop and implement legislative and policy frameworks that mandate regular monitoring, regulation and licensing of alternative care, use of standardized quality criteria, state-controlled mechanisms and prioritize child-friendly accessible and effective complaint mechanisms in all relevant settings.

### Data and Evidence

 States should improve data collection systems to ensure robust, reliable and comprehensive disaggregated data on children without parental or family care and children in alternative care, including children with disabilities and other children at high risk of separation and placement in alternative care. This includes data collection, information management, transparent and appropriate reporting systems, and recordkeeping for individual children. All data collection must be ethical and ensure privacy and other appropriate protections.

### Accountability and Access to Justice

• States should remove barriers to accountability and access to justice for all children related to their experiences of rights violations within alternative care. This requires action to reform relevant laws and policies, ensure that justice systems are child and gender friendly, and that children are provided with the necessary financial, legal and

technical support to pursue remedies. States with a history of systemic institutional injustices for children in alternative care must increase the use of historical truth-telling and memory processes, large-scale investigations and reparations.

## Recommendations to the Committee on the Rights of the Child

- International human rights mechanisms should offer harmonized, contemporary and compelling guidance to member states, donors and civil society on matters pertaining to children in alternative care and children at risk of separation. Recognizing the important work that has been done by the Joint Working Group of the Committee on the Rights of the Child and the Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (CRPD), submissions recommended that the Committee on the Rights of the Child work closely with the CRPD and other UN Treaty Bodies to close the interpretation gaps and present States parties with a clear vision of care reform, including what constitutes high quality care for children that meets their needs and protects their rights.
- In addition to unified language, the development of comprehensive guidance on implementation of care reforms was identified as a priority to support States to deliver on comprehensive, inclusive and sustainable reforms, including achieving the elimination of child institutionalization and the realization of the right to family life for all children.

# 4 List of Submissions

Folder number,	Submission number, title and link to download
name, and link	
1. States	1-States-sweden-en
	2-States-denmark-en
	3-States-hungary-en
	4-States-kenya-en
	5-States-united-arab-emirates-government-of-sharjah-en
	6-Staes-poland-en
	7-States-israel-en
	8-States-spain-sp
	9-States-montenegro-en
	10-1-States-ukraine-en
	10-2-States-ukraine-ukr
	11-1-States-brazil-the-right-of-children-to-live-in-family-and-
	community-and-alternative-care-en
	11-2-States-brazil-covid-19-measures-adopted
	<u>12-States-lithuania-en</u>
	13-States-ministry-of-labour-solidarity-and-social-security-portugal-en
	<u>14-States-guatemala-sp</u>
	<u>15-States-austria-en</u>
	16-States-kyrgyzstan-ru
	<u>17-1-States-argentina-sp</u>
	<u>17-2-States-argentina-annex-sp</u>
	<u>18-States-azerbaijan-en</u>
	<u>19-States-nepal-en</u>
	<u>20-States-ecuador-sp</u>
	<u>21-States-ireland-en</u>
	<u>22-States-egypt-en</u>
	23-States-MPD-argentina-sp
2. National Human	1-NHRI-ombudsman-for-children's-office-ireland-en
<b>Rights Institutions</b>	<u>2-NHRI-ombudsman-for-children-poland-en</u>
	3-NHRI-children's-commissioner-for-jersey-en
	4-NHRI-office-of-the-commissioner-for-fundamental-rights-of-hungary-
	<u>en</u>
	<u>5-NHRI-children-s-commissioner-for-wales-en</u>
	6-NHRI-national-crc-monitoring-mechanism-german-institute-for-
	<u>human-rights-en</u>
	7-NHRI-office-of-the-children-s-commissioner-in-new-zealand-en
	8-NHRI-children-and-young-peoples-commissioner-scotland-en
	9-NHRI-national-center-for-the-rights-of-the-child-republic-of-korea-en
	10-NHRI-ombudsperson-for-children-in-norway-en
	<u>11-NHRI-ombudsperson-for-child-s-rights-of-the-republic-of-lithuania-en</u>
	12-NHRI-norwegian-national-human-rights-institution-en

	13-NHRI-scottish-children's-reporter-en
	14-NHRI-defensora-de-los-derechos-de-las-niñas-niños-y-adolescentes-
	<u>argentina-sp</u>
3. IGOs	<u>1-IGO-unicef-en</u>
	<u>2-IGO-european-union-en</u>
	<u>3-1-IGO-instituto-interamericano-del-nino-la-nina-y-adolescentes-sp</u>
	3-2-IGO-instituto-interamericano-del-nino-la-nina-y-adolescentes-en
	4-IGO-council-of-europe-en
4. NGOs and NGO	1-NGO-philip-goldman-maestral-international-en
coalition	2-NGO-james-farley-friends-international-partnership-program-for-the-
<u>coantion</u>	protection-of-children-en
	3-1-NGO-nidos-1-developing-specialised-guidance-and-alternative care-
	en
	3-2-NGO-nidos-2-importance-of-scientific-research-en
	3-3-NGO-nidos-3-providing-family-based-care-en
	3-4-NGO-nidos-4-providing-quality-alternative-care-en
	4-NGO-national-youth-advocay-service-en
	5-NGOs-sos-children's villages-et-al-bih-en
	6-NGO-red-convivencia-sp
	7-NGO-centre-for-excellence-in-child-and-family-welfare-en
	8-1-NGO-udayan care-care-leavers-en
	8-2-NGO-udayan-care-care-children-en
	9-NGO-corporacion-opcion-es  10 NGO patienal association of parsons with disabilities of Sarbia an
	10-NGO-national-association-of-persons-with-disabilities-of-Serbia-en
	11-NGO-pesapuu-en
	12-NGO-taiwan-youth-alliance-en
	13-NGO-save-the-children-en
	14-NGO-disability-studies-foundation-en
	15-NGO-socia-platform-of-families-with-disabled-children-alternativa-en
	16-NGO-forum-for-human-rights-en
	<u>17-NGO-norwegian-association-for-perons-with-intellectual-disabilities-</u>
	<u>en</u>
	18-NGO-elevate-children-funders-group-care-working-group-en
	19-NGO-border-violence-monitoring-network-en
	20-NGO-concordia-romania-en
	21-NGO-childrens-rights-international-network-en
	22-NGO-family-power-en
	23-NGO-asociacion-civil-por-la-Igualdad-y-la-justicia-de-argentina-sp
	24-1-NGO-child-identity-protection-en
	24-2-NGO-child-identity-protection-sp
	24-3-NGO-child-identity-protection-fr
	25-NGO-kids-in-need-of-defense-mexico-sp
	26-NGO-coletivo-maes-na-luta-en
	27-1-NGO-children-in-wales-innovative-practices-en
	27-2-NGO-children-in-wales-children-consultations

	28-1-NGO-india-alternative-care-network-care-leavers-en
	28-2-NGO-india-alternative-care-network-family-strengthening-and-
	kinship care-en
	29-1-NGO-canadian-council-of-child-and-youth-advocates-adult-
	<u>submission-en</u>
	29-2-NGO- canadian-council-of-child-and-youth-advocates-youth-
	<u>submission-en</u>
	30-NGO-alianca-natcional-lgbti-plus-en
	31-NGO-aldeas-infantiles-uruguay-es
	32-NGO-global-social-service-workforce-alliance-en
	33-1-NGO-collectif-arrêt-des-traitements-forces-fr
	33-2-NGO-collectif-arrêt-des-traitements-forces-en
	34-NGO-spoon-en
	35-NGO-uloba-independent-living-norway-en
	36-NGO-transform-alliance-africa-en
	37-NGO-global-care-leavers-community-en
	38-NGO-aldeas-infantiles-argentina-en.doc
_	39-NGO-haveaheart-foundation-en
<u> </u>	40-NGO-doncel-en
<u> </u>	41-NGO-international-parent-advocacy-network-en
<u> </u>	42-NGO-kids-in-need-of-defense-en
<u>-</u> -	43-NGOs-hope-and-homes-for-children
<u> </u>	44-NGO-sos-childrens-villages-international-en
<u> </u>	45-NGO-india-alternative-care-network-en
	46-1-NGO-defence-for-children-international-joint-placement-of-
<u> </u>	siblings-en
<u> </u>	46-2-NGO-defence-for-children-international-intercountry-adoption-en
	46-3-NGO-defence-for-children-international-child-abuse-in-alternative-
	care-en
	47-NGO-red-latinoamericana-de-egresados-de-proteccion-mexico-sp
	48-NGO-aldeas-infantiles-sos-mexico-es
	49-NGO-grandparents-raising-grandchildren-trust-new-zealand-et-al
	50-1-NGO-maat-for-peace-development-and-human-rights-en
<u> </u>	50-2-NGO-maat-for-peace-development-and-human-rights-ar
	51-NGO-international-alliance-for-peace-and-developmenten-en
	52-NGO-voyce-whakarongo-wai-new-zeland-en
	53-NGO-all-together-in-dignity-fourth-world-en
	54-NGO-youth-accountability-and-disability-inclusion-in-south-africa-en
	55-NGO-institute-on-statelessness-and-inclusion-en
	56-1-adt-fourth-world-uk-care-experience-tiegan-en
	56-2-adt-fourth-world-uk-care-experience-family-relationships-support-
	en
	56-3-adt-fourth-world-uk-care-experience-identity-voice-autonomy-en
<u> </u>	56-4-adt-fourth-world-uk-care-experience-overview-en
<u> </u>	56-5-adt-fourth-world-uk-teen-advocacy-en
<del> </del>	57-NGO-associazione-comunita-papa-giovanni-XXIII-en
	37 1430 associazione comunita papa-giovanni-Adin-en

	<u>58-NGO-eurochild-en</u>
	<u>59-NGO-lumos-en</u>
	<u>60-NGO-cyrenians-en</u>
	61-NGO-scottish-throughcare-and-aftercare-forum-en
	<u>62-NGO-international-disability-alliance</u>
	63-NGO-international-social-service et al-en
	64-NGO-national-association-of-friendship-centres-en
	65-NGO-fondation-amane-pour-la-protection-de-l-enfance-en
	66-NGO-disability-rights-international-en
	67-NGO-mental-disability-rights-initiative-of-serbia-child-rights-centre-
	en
	68-NGO-families-outside-scotland-en
	69-NGO-coordination-of-associations-for-children-croatia-en
	70-NGO-association-of-youth-with-disabilities-of-montenegro-en
-	71-NGO-child-rights-coalition-asia-en
-	72-NGO-des-droits-pour-grandir-fr
<u> </u>	73-NGO-international-school-psychology-association-en
<u> </u>	74-NGO-norwegian-organisation-for-asylum-seekers-en
	75-NGO-who-cares-scotland-en
-	76-NGO-women-enabled-international-en
-	
	77-NGO-instituto-fazendo-historia-and-movimento-nacional-pro-
_	convivencia-familiar-e-comunitária-brazil-en
-	78-NGO-faith-to-action-en
-	79-NGO-first-nations-child-and-family-caring-society-of-canada-en
_	80-NGO-save-the-children-south-africa-en
_	81-1-NGO-red-latinoamericana-de-acogimiento-familiar-sp
	81-2-NGO-red-latinoamericana-de-acogimiento-familiar-en
	82-NGO-sos-children-s-villages-norway-norwegian-foster-care-
	association-and-norwegian-union-of-social-educators-and-social-
	workers-en.docxActions
	83-NGO-inclusion-international-en
	84-NGO-article-39-uk-en
	85-NGO-empowering-people-in-care-et-alen
	86-NGO-care-leaders-council-en
	87-NGO-european-network-on-independent-living-en
	88-NGO-family-for-every-child-en
	89-NGO-empowering-children-in-care-ireland-en
	90-NGO-stand-up-for-siblings-coalition-scotland-en
	91-NGO-human-rights-watch-en
	92-1-NGO-wataneya-society-egypt-sanad-conference-recommendations-
	en
	92-2-NGO-wataneya-society-egypt-pre-convention-workshop-en
	92-3-NGO- wataneya-society-egypt-dgd-en
<u> </u>	93-NGO-coletivo-de-protecao-a-infancia-voz-materna-despertar-project-
	brazil-en
<u> </u>	94-NGO-fundacion-despiertate-ecuador-sp
	5- 1100 fulldacion despicitate ecdador-sp

	95-NGO-national-association-of-child-care-workers-youth-forum-en
	96-NGO-rethink-orphanages-en
	97-NGO-south-african-national-child-rights-coalition-en
	98-NGO-latin-american-network-of-care-leavers-sp
	99-NGO-prado-bourgogne-fr
	100-NGO-changing-the-way-we-care-en
5. Academia	1-Academia-preethi-lolaksha-nagaveni-and-amit-anand-en
5. Academia	2-Academia-florence-koenderink-family-based-solutions-en
	3.1-Academia-university-of-buenos-aires-summary-sp
	3.2-Academia-university-of-buenos-aires-full-sp
	4-Academia-pontifical-catholic-university-of-rio-de-janeiro-et-al-en
	5-Academia-joan-kaufman-et-al-en
	6-Academia-aiofe-daly-en
	7-Academia-kathryn-underwood-arlene-hache-patty-douglas-en
	8-Academia-pontifical-catholic-university-of-rio-de-janeiro-et-al-en
	9-Academia-jaap-e-doek-ton-liefaard-en
	10-Academia-jumbunna-institute-for-indigenous-education-and-
	<u>research-university-of-sydney-en</u>
	<u>11-Academia-monash-university-autralia-en</u>
	<u>12-Academia-ton-liefaard-jessica-valentine-leiden-university-en</u>
	<u>13-Academia-deborah-w-parkes-en</u>
	<u>14-Academia-gareth-williams-james-en</u>
	15-Academia-centre-of-excellence-for-children-s-care-and-protection-
	<u>university-of-strathclyde-scotland-en</u>
	16-1-Academia-stefan-eberitzsch-samuel-keller-julia-rohrbach-zurich-
	<u>university-of-applied-sciences-submission-en</u>
	16-2-Academia-stefan-eberitzsch-samuel-keller-julia-rohrbach-zurich-
	<u>university-of-applied-sciences-annex-en</u>
	<u>17-Academia-programa-de-proteccion-internacional-universidad-de-</u>
	antioquia-colombia-sp
	18-Academia-angharad-beckett-university-of-leeds-en
	<u>19-Academia-tripti-bhushan-india-en</u>
6. <u>Children</u>	1-Children-Mussa-from-Tanzania-drawings-eng
	2-Children-sos-villages-d-enfants-tunisie-en.
	3-Children-family-school-of-nomadelfia
	4-Children-guía-egreso-sp
	5-Children-federal-network-of-interest-groups-for-residential-and-non-
	residential-child-welfare-facilities-bundi en
	6-young-peoples-campaigning-and-organising-en
	7-Children-sos-village-d-enfants-cote-d-ivoire-aboisso-fr
	8-Children-comite-nacional-de-jovenes-de-aldeas-infantiles-sos-mexico-
	sp
	9-Children-red-sos-de-defensores-de-derechos-guatemala-sp
	10-Children-pabirta-lakkai-nepal-en
	11-Children-robert-w-en
	22 CHIRCH TODGE W CII

	12-Children-aar-sp
7. Other	1-Other-congreso-de-la-nation-diputadas-nacionales-argentina-en
	2-Other-africa-working-group-on-children-without-parental-care-en
	3-Other-alessandro-braccili-claudia-nicchiniello-en
	4-Other-biennial-conference-on-alternative-care-for-children-in-asia-en
	<u>5-Other-varun-vasant-chandorkar-en</u>
	6-Other-the-promise-scotland-en
	7-1-Other-silvia-zega-en
	<u>7-2-Other-silvia-zega-es</u>
	8-Other-mecanismo-nacional-de-prevención-contra-la-tortura-de-
	<u>paraguay-es</u>
	9-Other-mesa-interinstitucional-por-el-derecho-a-vivir-en-familia-et-al-
	<u>bolivia-es</u>
	<u>10-Other-fabio-nestola-alessandra-deborah-borsato-en</u>
	11-Other-forgetmenot-et-alnepal-en
	12-Other-devendra-sharma-india
	13-Other-latin-amercian-and-carribbean-hub-sp
	<u>14-Other-aldeas-sos-paraguay-et-al-sp</u>
8. <u>Video</u>	1-Video-kinship-carers-project-en (doc)
	<u>2-Video-aldeas-infantiles-sos-colombia-es</u>
	3-Videos-ninos-que esperan-sp
	4-Video-gloria-defence-for-children-international-en (doc)
	4-Video-gloria-defence-for-children-international-en
	<u>5-Video-andares-de-paraguay-es</u>
	6-Video-latin-american-and-the-caribbean-hub-sp (doc)
	7-Video-farm-orphan-support-of-zimbabwe-en
	8-Video-coletivo-de-protecao-a-infancia-voz-materna-despertar-project-
	<u>brazil-en</u>
	9-Video-sharjah-city-for-humanitarian-services-en (doc)

# 5 Endnotes

<sup>46</sup> 3 Children

The references in these endnotes correspond to the assigned number and category of each submission. The submissions are available according to this numbering and categorization system at: https://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/CRC/Pages/Discussion2020.aspx

```
<sup>1</sup> 56.5 NGO
<sup>2</sup> 56.1 NGO
<sup>3</sup> 15 Academia
<sup>4</sup> 15 Academia
<sup>5</sup> 11_Other, 14_Other, 47_NGO
<sup>6</sup> 71_NGO, 1_ National Human Rights Institution
<sup>7</sup> 63 NGO
<sup>8</sup> 7 State
9 47 NGO
<sup>10</sup> 56.2 NGO
<sup>11</sup> 32 NGO, 20 State, 5 National Human Rights Institution
<sup>12</sup> 13 NGO, 32 NGO
<sup>13</sup> 9_State
<sup>14</sup> 7 NGO
<sup>15</sup> 4 Children
<sup>16</sup> 9 Children
<sup>17</sup> 2 Other
<sup>18</sup> 54 NGO
<sup>19</sup> 56.5 NGO
<sup>20</sup> 56.5 NGO
<sup>21</sup> 56.5 NGO
<sup>22</sup> 56.5 NGO
<sup>23</sup> 56.5 NGO
<sup>24</sup> 56.5 NGO
<sup>25</sup> 56.5 NGO
<sup>26</sup> 56.4 NGO
<sup>27</sup> 56.1_NGO
<sup>28</sup> 56.2 NGO
<sup>29</sup> 29.2 NGO
<sup>30</sup> 6 Children
31 6_Children
<sup>32</sup> 56.5 NGO
<sup>33</sup> 56.5 NGO
<sup>34</sup> 6 Children
<sup>35</sup> 56.5_NGO
<sup>36</sup> 56.5 NGO
<sup>37</sup> 29.2 NGO
<sup>38</sup> 2 Video
<sup>39</sup> 4 Acamedia
<sup>40</sup> 6 Academia
<sup>41</sup> 6 Children
<sup>42</sup> 83 NGO
<sup>43</sup> 6 State
44 7 NGO
<sup>45</sup> 6 Children
```

```
<sup>47</sup> 6 Children
```

- <sup>49</sup> 3 Video
- <sup>50</sup> 4 A<u>cademia</u>
- <sup>51</sup> 4 Academia
- <sup>52</sup> <u>56.5\_NGO</u>
- <sup>53</sup> 56.4 NGO
- <sup>54</sup> 46.3 NGO
- <sup>55</sup> 1 Academia
- <sup>56</sup> 47 NGO, 5 State
- <sup>57</sup> 12\_ National Human Rights Institution
- <sup>58</sup> 6 Children
- <sup>59</sup> 6 Children
- 60 6 Children
- <sup>61</sup> 6\_Children
- <sup>62</sup> 6 Children
- 63 6 Children
- <sup>64</sup> 6\_Children
- 65 6\_Children
- 66 6 Children
- <sup>67</sup> 6 Children
- <sup>68</sup> 80\_NGO
- <sup>69</sup> 6 Children
- <sup>70</sup> 6 Children
- <sup>71</sup> 6 Children
- <sup>72</sup> 56.5 NGO
- <sup>73</sup> 6 Children
- <sup>74</sup> 44 NGO
- <sup>75</sup> 44\_ NGO
- <sup>76</sup> 44\_NGO
- <sup>77</sup> 44 NGO
- <sup>78</sup> 44 NGO
- <sup>79</sup> 6\_Children
- <sup>80</sup> 4 Video
- <sup>81</sup> 6 Children
- 82 6 Children
- 83 6\_Children
- 84 2<u>9.2 NGO</u>
- 85 44 NGO
- <sup>86</sup> 44 NGO
- 87 98 NGO
- <sup>88</sup> 6 Video
- 89 4 Children
- 90 98 NGO
- 91 98 NGO
- <sup>92</sup> 3 Video
- <sup>93</sup> 3 Video <sup>94</sup> 3 Video
- 95 4\_Academia
- <sup>96</sup> 56.5 NGO
- <sup>97</sup> <u>56.4 NGO</u>
- <sup>98</sup> 29.2\_NGO
- <sup>99</sup> 2 Other

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> 6 Video

```
100 8 National Human Rights Institution
<sup>101</sup> 12 State
<sup>102</sup> 12_State
103 11 National Human Rights Institution
104 11 National Human Rights Institution
105 11 National Human Rights Institution
<sup>106</sup> 13 NGO
107 11 National Human Rights Institution
<sup>108</sup> 18 NGO
<sup>109</sup> 2 NGO
<sup>110</sup> 8_ National Human Rights Institution
<sup>111</sup> 2 International Organization
<sup>112</sup> 96 NGO
<sup>113</sup> 11 Other
<sup>114</sup> 83 NGO
<sup>115</sup> 17.2 State
<sup>116</sup> 17.2 State
<sup>117</sup> 20 State
<sup>118</sup> 9_ National Human Rights Institution
<sup>119</sup> 6 Video
120 3 National Human Rights Institution
<sup>121</sup> 2 Video
122 3 National <u>Human Rights Institution</u>
<sup>123</sup> 5 Video
<sup>124</sup> 6 <u>Video</u>
<sup>125</sup> 3 Video
126 10 Children
<sup>127</sup> 6 Chi<u>ldren</u>
128 6_Children
129 6 Children
130 6 Children
<sup>131</sup> 29.2 NGO
<sup>132</sup> 6 Children
133 3 National Human Rights Institution
<sup>134</sup> 3 National Human Rights Institution
135 6 Children
<sup>136</sup> 28.1_NGO
<sup>137</sup> 6 Children
<sup>138</sup> 40 NGO
139 6 Children
<sup>140</sup> 6 Children
<sup>141</sup> 7 State
<sup>142</sup> 8 State
<sup>143</sup> 1 International Organization
<sup>144</sup> 61 NGO
<sup>145</sup> 41 NGO
<sup>146</sup> 98 NGO
<sup>147</sup> 98 NGO
<sup>148</sup> 98 NGO
<sup>149</sup> 14 Other
<sup>150</sup> 9 Children
<sup>151</sup> 6 Children
```

<sup>152</sup> 6 Video

```
<sup>153</sup> 6 <u>Video</u>
<sup>154</sup> 2 Other
<sup>155</sup> 6_Children
<sup>156</sup> 9 National Human Rights Institution
<sup>157</sup> 6 Children
<sup>158</sup> 6_Children
<sup>159</sup> 6 Children
6 Children
<sup>161</sup> 6 Children
<sup>162</sup> 56.4 NGO
<sup>163</sup> 54_NGO
<sup>164</sup> 56.5 NGO
<sup>165</sup> <u>56.5 NGO</u>
<sup>166</sup> <u>56.5 NGO</u>
<sup>167</sup> 56.5 NGO
<sup>168</sup> 12 Children
<sup>169</sup> 25 NGO
<sup>170</sup> 25_NGO
<sup>171</sup>88_NGO
<sup>172</sup> 3.2 NGO
<sup>173</sup> 12 Children
<sup>174</sup> 29.2 NGO
175 29.2 NGO
<sup>176</sup> 29.2 NGO
<sup>177</sup> 4 NGO
178 15_Academia
179 15 Academia
180 15 Academia
<sup>181</sup> 7_NGO
<sup>182</sup> 17.1_State
<sup>183</sup> 13 Other
<sup>184</sup> 6 Video
<sup>185</sup> 28.1_NGO
<sup>186</sup> 95 NGO
<sup>187</sup> 89 NGO
<sup>188</sup> 37 NGO
<sup>189</sup> 37_NGO
<sup>190</sup> 4 Academia
<sup>191</sup> 98 NGO
<sup>192</sup> 56.2_NGO
<sup>193</sup> 98 NGO
<sup>194</sup> 98_NGO
<sup>195</sup> 98 NGO
<sup>196</sup> 98 NGO
<sup>197</sup> 9 Other
<sup>198</sup> <u>9</u> Other
<sup>199</sup> 9 Other
<sup>200</sup> 12 Children
<sup>201</sup> 4_Children
<sup>202</sup> 37 NGO
<sup>203</sup> 53 NGO
204 1_International Organization
```

<sup>205</sup> 11\_Academia

<sup>206</sup> 24.1 NGO <sup>207</sup> 2 Other <sup>208</sup> 56.5 NGO

<sup>209</sup> 56.5 NGO

210 <u>56.5 NGO</u> 211 <u>4 NGO</u>

212 <u>2 Other</u> 213 <u>4 Academia</u> 214 <u>56.5 NGO</u>

<sup>215</sup> 56.5 NGO <sup>216</sup> 56.5 NGO